

University of Kentucky
UKnowledge

Theses and Dissertations--Psychology

Psychology

2021

# ASSOCIATIONS BETWEEN IDENTITY AND FUTURE PARENTHOOD AMONG LGBTQ+ ASIAN/PACIFIC ISLANDER AMERICANS

Kay Simon

*University of Kentucky*, kay.simon@uky.edu Author ORCID Identifier:

https://orcid.org/0000-0003-1645-2231

Digital Object Identifier: https://doi.org/10.13023/etd.2021.153

Right click to open a feedback form in a new tab to let us know how this document benefits you.

### **Recommended Citation**

Simon, Kay, "ASSOCIATIONS BETWEEN IDENTITY AND FUTURE PARENTHOOD AMONG LGBTQ+ ASIAN/ PACIFIC ISLANDER AMERICANS" (2021). *Theses and Dissertations--Psychology*. 190. https://uknowledge.uky.edu/psychology\_etds/190

This Doctoral Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Psychology at UKnowledge. It has been accepted for inclusion in Theses and Dissertations--Psychology by an authorized administrator of UKnowledge. For more information, please contact UKnowledge@lsv.uky.edu.

#### STUDENT AGREEMENT:

I represent that my thesis or dissertation and abstract are my original work. Proper attribution has been given to all outside sources. I understand that I am solely responsible for obtaining any needed copyright permissions. I have obtained needed written permission statement(s) from the owner(s) of each third-party copyrighted matter to be included in my work, allowing electronic distribution (if such use is not permitted by the fair use doctrine) which will be submitted to UKnowledge as Additional File.

I hereby grant to The University of Kentucky and its agents the irrevocable, non-exclusive, and royalty-free license to archive and make accessible my work in whole or in part in all forms of media, now or hereafter known. I agree that the document mentioned above may be made available immediately for worldwide access unless an embargo applies.

I retain all other ownership rights to the copyright of my work. I also retain the right to use in future works (such as articles or books) all or part of my work. I understand that I am free to register the copyright to my work.

### REVIEW, APPROVAL AND ACCEPTANCE

The document mentioned above has been reviewed and accepted by the student's advisor, on behalf of the advisory committee, and by the Director of Graduate Studies (DGS), on behalf of the program; we verify that this is the final, approved version of the student's thesis including all changes required by the advisory committee. The undersigned agree to abide by the statements above.

Kay Simon, Student

Dr. Rachel H. Farr, Major Professor

Dr. Mark Fillmore, Director of Graduate Studies

## ASSOCIATIONS BETWEEN IDENTITY AND FUTURE PARENTHOOD AMONG LGBTQ+ ASIAN/PACIFIC ISLANDER AMERICANS

\_\_\_\_\_

### **DISSERTATION**

A dissertation submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in the College of Arts and Sciences at the University of Kentucky

By
Kay A. Simon
Lexington, Kentucky
Director: Dr. Rachel Farr, Associate Professor of Psychology
Lexington, Kentucky
2021

Copyright © Kay A. Simon 2021 https://orcid.org/0000-0003-1645-2231

### ABSTRACT OF DISSERTATION

## ASSOCIATIONS BETWEEN IDENTITY AND FUTURE PARENTHOOD AMONG LGBTQ+ ASIAN/PACIFIC ISLANDER AMERICANS

In recent years, the number of lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, and queer (and additional identities; LGBTQ+) identified people and the number of Asian Pacific Islander Americans (APIA) have been increasing in the United States (Movement Advancement Project 2019; Newport, 2018). As the individuals in these demographic groups develop over their lifespan, many will become parents and form families, but little work is currently available on the experiences of LGBTQ+ APIA individuals and future parenthood. Here, I report findings on the perceptions and importance of future parenthood, identity development, identity integration, and microaggressions and/or discrimination (as they relate to racial-ethnic and sexual identity) across three samples: LGBTQ+ APIA, LGBTQ+ White, and cisgender heterosexual people. Taking an intersectional, quantitative approach, I found that broadly, (racial-ethnic and sexual) identity development and integration, as well as experiences of microaggressions or discrimination, were not associated with perceptions and importance of future parenthood among LGBTQ+ APIA individuals. However, there were mixed findings such that racial-ethnic identity development and perceived racial-ethnic discrimination were associated with perceptions and importance of future parenthood, but only among LGBTQ+ White adults. microaggressions against APIA were also associated with parenting intentions among cisgender heterosexual APIA people. How these findings can contribute to the foundation of literature on the experiences of LGBTQ+ APIA families and future parenthood is discussed.

KEYWORDS: LGBTQ+ future parenthood, Asian/Pacific Islander parenthood, Identity development, intersectionality

Kay A. Simon
(Name of Student)
04/30/2021
Date

## ASSOCIATIONS BETWEEN IDENTITY AND FUTURE PARENTHOOD AMONG LGBTQ+ ASIAN/PACIFIC ISLANDER AMERICANS

By Kay A. Simon

Dr. Rachel Farr
Director of Dissertation

Dr. Mark Fillmore
Director of Graduate Studies

04/30/2021
Date

### **ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS**

The following dissertation is an individual work, however it benefited from the support and guidance of several people. I am deeply appreciative and honored to have received the support of my advisor, and Dissertation Chair, Dr. Rachel Farr, who has pushed me to succeed throughout the dissertation process. In addition, I also wish to thank my committee members, Dr. Christia Brown, Dr. Chris Marshburn, Dr. Charlie Zhang, and my outside examiner, Dr. Ellen Usher. In addition, I would like to acknowledge the William T. Grant Foundation whose Mentoring Grant funded this dissertation project as well as the participants who contributed to this study

### TABLE OF CONTENTS

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	iii
LIST OF TABLES	vi
CHAPTER 1. INTRODUCTION	1
LGBTQ+ People, APIA, and LGBTQ+ APIA as Individuals, in Couple Families	
Desires and Intentions of Future Parenthood	
Pathways to future parenthood	
Identity Development	
LGBTQ+ APIA stereotypes and microaggressions  Positive identity development as a protective factor  Historical Stigmatization of LGBTQ+ and APIA people in the U.S	7
The Role of Theory in LGBTQ+ and APIA research	13
Current Study	14
CHAPTER 2. METHOD.	16
Procedure	17
Participants	17
Measures	19
Desires and intentions of parenthood	
Perceptions of the importance of parenthoodLGBTQ+ identity	
Ethnic identity	
Identity integration	
Microaggressions based on LGBTQ+ identity	
Microaggressions based on APIA identity	22
Perceived ethnic discrimination	23
Microaggression experiences for LGBTQ+ people of color  Data Analytic Plan	
CHAPTER 3. RESULTS	28
Research Question 1 and Descriptive Information	28
Research question 1b	30

Research Question 2	30
Research question 2b	31
Research question 2c	32
Research question 3	32
Research question 4	33
Research question 4b	34
CHAPTER 4. DISCUSSION	40
Descriptive statistics	40
Research Question 1	41
Research Question 2	44
Research Question 3	50
Research Question 4	50
Implications for Theory	53
Strengths, Limitations, and Future Directions	55
Implications for Policy and Practice	57
Conclusion	58
APPENDICES	59
Appendix A. Additional Tables	59
Appendix B. Additional Methodology	68
REFERENCES	73
VITA	83

### LIST OF TABLES

Table 1, Descriptive and Demographic Information by Group Membership	.27
Table 2.1, Pearson's Correlations for all Variables of Interest among LGBTQ+ APIA	
Participants	.36
Table 2.2, Pearson's Correlations for all Variables of Interest among LGBTQ+ White	
Participants	.38
Table 2.3, Pearson's Correlations for all Variables of Interest among Cisgender	
Heterosexual APIA Participants	.39

#### INTRODUCTION

Many individuals in the United States (U.S.) believe that becoming a parent is an integral part of what it means to be an adult independent of identities such as race-ethnicity or sexual orientation (Riskind & Patterson, 2010) and is a highly valued milestone of adulthood (Hammack & Toolis, 2014). As our cultural understanding of what constitutes a family has expanded (Smock & Schwartz, 2020) and advancements in family policy (e.g., adoption law; Farr & Goldberg, 2018) and assisted reproductive technologies (ART; Rafferty, 2019) have occurred, we have also seen increases in the number of families diverse in pathways to parenthood, racial-ethnic make-up, and headed by LGBTQ+ parents (Reczek, 2020; Smock & Schwartz, 2020). One way in which researchers and policymakers can gain a better understanding of the changing nature of what it means to be a family, and what a family "looks like," is to study diverse groups of individuals who want to become parents in the future. In this way, we can begin to understand the development and formation of the next generation of families.

One group of individuals who are in need of study is LGBTQ+ Asian/Pacific Islander Americans (APIA)<sup>1</sup>, given the rising numbers of LGBTQ+ and APIA individuals in the U.S. (Newport, 2018). To date, no research has investigated how LGBTQ+ APIA individuals think about future parenthood. This is concerning given that the numbers of LGBTQ+ APIA individuals will only continue to grow, and in turn, form families that may be underserved. Below I detail the demographic context of LGBTQ+, APIA, and LGBTQ+ APIA people, with and without children, and break down some of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> In the context of this manuscript, APIA indicates API individuals who are living in the United States regardless of citizenship or immigration status as has been done in previous demographic research with APIA people (Pew Research Center, 2013).

the unique experiences of these distinct groups, such as perceptions of future parenthood. Given that little research is present on the experiences of LGBTQ+ APIA people broadly, and in the family sciences, the literature review is structured to first present information on LGBTQ+ people, then APIA people, and then LGBTQ+ APIA people. The goal of this study is to provide foundational research on perceptions of future parenthood and identity development among LGBTQ+ APIA individuals that may help to inform law and policy decisions as they relate to race, sexuality, and families. I do this through a comparative approach in the literature review and research design (i.e., considering LGBTQ+ White, cisgender heterosexual APIA, and LGBTQ+ APIA samples) to show how intersections of identities may be associated with perceptions and importance of future parenthood.

# LGBTQ+ People, APIA, and LGBTQ+ APIA as Individuals, in Couples, and in Families

LGBTQ+ and APIA individuals in the U.S. are fast growing demographic groups with millions of people holding at least one, or potentially both, of these identities. In the past decade, the number of LGBT<sup>2</sup>-identifying adults grew from 3.5% to 5.6% of the population (18 million), indicating that the number of LGBT adults likely will continue to increase (Jones, 2012; Newport, 2018). Among adults, there are more than 600,000 same-sex couples living in the same households in the U.S. (LGBT Demographic Data Interactive, 2019). Same-sex couples are also twice as likely to be in an interracial

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Throughout the manuscript, I switch between LGBTQ+, LGBT, and same-sex (couples) to reflect the research cited. I also do this in discussing APIA research, which may describe individuals as API or API(A). When broadly discussing the experiences of people, however, I use LGBTQ+ and APIA to focus on my target populations.

relationship than different-sex couples (Kastanis & Wilson, 2014), painting a complex picture of the diversity among LGBTQ+ communities at the intersection of sexuality and race. LGBT-parent families are also gaining increased visibility in the U.S. (Reczek, 2020). For example, same-sex parents are raising 220,000 children (under age 18) and at least 6 million adults in the U.S. report having an LGBT parent (Gates, 2014).

In the context of race, almost 5.8% of adults in the U.S. are of API<sup>3</sup> descent (approximately 18 million; Pew Research Center, 2013). U.S. Census estimates suggest that the number of single- and multiracial APIA (e.g., White and APIA) individuals grew by more than 40% (compared to the population average of 10%; Hoeffel et al., 2012), indicating a substantial increase in the number of APIA individuals. However, estimating the total number of APIA parents in the U.S. has been difficult; no clear estimate exists (Pew Research Center, 2013). U.S. Census data on children's living arrangements suggest approximately 7 million households are headed by at least one API adult. Of these households, 35.4% report having at least one child in the household (U.S. Census Bureau, 2019)<sup>4</sup>. Thus, at least one-third of single-race API-headed households in the U.S. include children under age 18.

Regarding LGBTQ+ APIA individuals, estimates suggest at least 300,000 LGBTQ+ API adults live in the U.S., of these 300,000 LGBTQ+ API individuals, 10%

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Asian as categorized by the U.S. Census includes those whose origin is in Southeast Asian, the Indian subcontinent, and the Far East which include Cambodian, Chinese, Japanese, Indian, Korean, Malaysian, Pakistani, Filipino, Thai, and Vietnamese, with "other Asian" as the final category (or a write-in response).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> These estimates do not include children without a biological or legal connection to the householder (e.g., children in the home who have not been legally adopted) as well as children in households headed by same-sex couples regardless of marital status. Multiracial individuals not solely of API descent were not reported in these materials.

are in same-sex relationships (Kastanis & Wilson, 2014). In the context of parenthood, 25% of LGBT-identified APIA adults are raising children under age 18, higher than the proportion of White LGBT parents (21%) but noticeably lower than Latino/a (39%) and Black (34%) LGBT parents (LGBT Demographic Data Interactive, 2019).

### **Desires and Intentions of Future Parenthood**

Although little research has explored how LGBTQ+ APIA individuals think about future parenthood, particularly their desires and intentions (or lack thereof) to become parents, research has investigated how LGBTQ+ or API(A) individuals think about future parenthood. Nationally representative survey research has found that LG individuals report lower desires and intentions compared to heterosexual individuals (Riskind & Patterson, 2010) with bisexual individuals showing mixed results (i.e., bisexual individuals show higher levels of desires and intentions if they had a differentsex partner and lower levels if they had a same-sex partner) as compared to either LG or heterosexual individuals (Tornello & Riskind, 2017). These lower levels of desires and intentions compared to heterosexual individuals may be due to the internalized belief that LGBTQ+ individuals should not become parents (Vaccaro, 2010), limited access to adoption and/or ART (Baiocco & Laghi, 2013) or a lack of support from biological family (as compared to cisgender heterosexual individuals) to become a parent (Gato et al., 2017). Desires and intentions of future parenthood among transgender individuals may also be compounded by considerations of hormone replacement therapy and potential experiences of gender dysphoria throughout the parenthood process (Tornello et al., 2019).

Among APIA individuals, while substantial research has been conducted on parenting styles and familial relationships, less work has focused on perceptions of future parenthood (e.g., desires and intentions; Juang et al., 2013). At the same time, aspects of familial obligation and patrilineal lineage are likely to shape perceptions of future parenthood among APIA people to a greater extent compared to other racial-ethnic groups (Huang et al., 2020). Unfortunately, no published work has reported on the desires and intentions of future parenthood among APIA individuals and what pathways to parenthood may be preferred.

Pathways to parenthood. Fortunately, there is substantial work on the experiences of LG/same-sex parent families (Farr et al., 2017; Reczek, 2020), and although less work has focused on bisexual, transgender, and queer parents (Brainer et al., 2020; Tornello et al., 2019), growing research among all LGBTQ+-parent families and those who wish to become parents provide a direction forward in LGBTQ+ family research. This foundation of literature does not seem to be present among APIA people and what work that has been done in contexts such as ART has revealed unfortunate racial-ethnic disparities (e.g., lower birth rates among APIA compared to White individuals; Lamb et al., 2009).

In the context of adoption, many LGBTQ+ individuals report fearing and experiencing discrimination as part of the family planning process such as adoption laws barring same-sex couples from adopting (Farr & Goldberg, 2018). This unduly burdens LGBTQ+ potential parents and may reduce the number of LGBTQ+ adoptive parents. For APIA individuals who may want to adopt a child of the same race or ethnicity, domestic adoption may not be an option (Zill & Bramlett, 2014). Recent findings suggest

that of the 440,000 youth currently in foster care, 2,112 (0.005%) of the youth are APIA, which is substantially lower than the number of White (44%), Black (23%), and Hispanic (21%) youth in foster care (AFCARS, 2019)<sup>5</sup>. Given the emphasis on biological lineage in API culture (Huang et al., 2020), adoption may also be highly stigmatized to APIA people (although research has yet to explore this directly; Chan et al., 2015). Thus, the combination of different challenges regarding pathways to parenthood may be greater, or more frequent, among LGBTQ+ APIA individuals compared to non-APIA LGBTQ+ individuals.

### **Identity Development**

The development of one's identity is a dynamic process that includes a number of important milestones (e.g., becoming a parent; Hammack & Toolis, 2014) and cultural beliefs associated with specific identities of the dominant culture (e.g., all LGBTQ+ individuals experience same-gender attraction early in life; McClelland et al., 2016). Unfortunately, individuals also contend with stereotypes associated with their developing identity, which may in turn be linked with negative outcomes (Ocampo, 2016). At the same time, developing a positive identity can promote positive outcomes (e.g., developing unique coping strategies; Sung et al., 2015) and protect against negative outcomes (e.g., reducing internalized homophobia; Hammack, 2018). Thus, investigation of stereotypes and positive identity development serve as ways to inform future research, practitioners, intervention development, and law and policy (e.g., uplifting LGBTQ+

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> It is relevant to note that underrepresentation in the foster care system should not be interpreted as a negative outcome.

APIA voices also can make clear where disparities exist and highlight difficulties that this group may experience).

LGBTQ+ APIA stereotypes and microaggressions. The intersection of sexuality and racial-ethnic identity is particularly complicated among LGBTQ+ APIA individuals, such as the stereotype of being a perpetual foreigner (Wong-Padoongpatt et al., 2017) that is qualified by other identities. Research suggests that emerging adults perceive gay APIA individuals as "less foreign" than APIA individuals without a specified sexual identity (i.e., assumed to be heterosexual), and regardless of the gender of the perceived individual or participant (Semrow et al., 2020). One potential explanation is that the term "gay" is westernized, and as a result, the perpetual foreigner stereotype is less applicable. Thus, Semrow et al.'s (2020) study highlights how the intersection of identities can lead to findings distinct from those considering the LGBTQ+ or APIA communities more exclusively.

API(A) individuals also face de-sexualization and/or fetishization in the U.S. (Ching et al., 2018). Given the stereotype of LGBTQ+ people as hypersexual, how these stereotypes intersect among LGBTQ+ APIA people are still not well understood (Chan, 2017; Patel, 2019). However, research has made clear that LGBTQ+ APIA individuals also face microaggressions based on racial-ethnic and sexual/gender identity, such as frequent statements of "no fats, no femmes, no Asians" when potential partners (especially White cisgender gay men) note their dating preferences (Eguchi & Long, 2019; Poon & Ho, 2008). Further, LGBTQ+ APIA individuals also report experiencing a greater frequency of racial-ethnic microaggressions from romantic and sexual partners compared to Black and Latino/a LGBTQ+ individuals (LGBTQ+ White individuals were

not included in this study; Balsam et al., 2011). Thus, LGBTQ+ APIA individuals may have to navigate experiences of unique stereotyping (e.g., "more American" because they are gay; Semrow et al., 2020) and microaggressions from potential (or current) romantic/sexual partners (Balsam et al., 2011) in addition to others in their life.

Positive identity development as a protective factor. As individuals explore their developing identities, they navigate master narratives (i.e., the dominant discourse associated with an identity) and alternative narratives (i.e., those that push back against master narratives; Hammack & Toolis, 2015). This process, also referred to as narrative engagement, is an integral part of identity development (McLean et al., 2017). For example, rejecting the master narratives of cis- and heteronormativity by resisting beliefs about what makes an individual's identity "legitimate" (e.g., beliefs that only those who want to transition are transgender; Bradford & Syed, 2019) can be a characteristic of positive identity development.

Learning how to present oneself in different contexts is one of many products of identity development throughout the lifespan such as the case for adolescents to emerging adults, and for some, eventually parents. For example, some research among lesbian, bisexual, and queer adults who intend to become parents suggests that becoming a parent in LGBTQ+ communities may be seen as one form of activism (although the majority of this work has been conducted with LGBTQ+ White people; Carroll, 2018; Simon et al., 2019). This may be one way in which identity development is associated with future parenthood among LGBTQ+ adults, given that many LGBTQ+ people report that activism (and being an activist) are important parts of their LGBTQ+ identity (Riggle et al., 2014). Thus, for some LGBTQ+ people, continuing to develop their LGBTQ+

identity through activism may promote interest in future parenthood (or vice versa; Simon et al., 2019) and could protect against potential negativity from others who believe that LGBTQ+ culture is incompatible with parenthood (Gato et al., 2017).

Research among LGBTQ+ APIA individuals has also suggested various benefits from the intersection of their identities, such as unique coping strategies (e.g., a belief that group harmony and individuality are compatible and equally important because their APIA and LGBTQ+ identities are also compatible and equally important; Sung et al., 2015) or the ability to draw on multiple cultural histories (i.e., the histories, cultures, and communities of API, LGBTQ+, and LGBTQ+ API people) for support that may not be available to others (Choi & Israel, 2016; Sung et al., 2015). Part of the development of a positive LGBTQ+ APIA identity then may involve learning unique skills (e.g., coping strategies) or exploring the rich history associated with their identity. Research has also reported inconclusive findings on how LGBTQ+ APIA individuals' identities are protective against negative outcomes. For example, discomfort with one's racial-ethnic community was associated with lower well-being, but only among LGBTQ+ APIA individuals who reported both their sexual and racial identities as important as compared to those who reported only one identity as important (Kim & Epstein, 2018). Thus, continued research is needed given the potential of positive identities to promote wellbeing (Riggle et al., 2014).

Qualitative research has found that intersections of sexuality and race lead to different ways in which individuals develop their identities and create narratives for themselves (Frost et al., 2019). This may hold true from a quantitative approach, but measurement issues have generally limited the conclusions drawn (e.g., the assumption

that identities are additive rather than unique intersections; Bowleg & Bauer, 2016). One potential quantitative solution to address this concern (i.e., of not accounting for intersectional identities; Bowleg & Bauer, 2016) is to assess identity integration (i.e., perceived distance and conflict between two identities; Lilgendahl et al., 2018) in addition to identity achievement. While measures of identity achievement typically assess a singular identity (e.g., only racial-ethnic identity), identity integration would target the overlap of these identities (Lilgendahl et al., 2018), such as the combination of LGBTQ+ and APIA identities. It may be that the integration of sexual and racial-ethnic identities is more strongly associated with beliefs about future parenthood than is achieving a positive identity in either one's sexual *or* racial-ethnic identity. Given the dearth of research on future parenthood and identity development among LGBTQ+ APIA people, further work is needed.

### Historical Stigmatization of LGBTQ+ and APIA people in the U.S.

Although the process of identity development is likely universal, the ways in which context shape this development over time is a necessary consideration (Lerner et al., 2015), including the history of sexual and racial-ethnic identities in the U.S. (Butler, 2006; Lee, 2015; Warner, 1991). Regarding sexual identity, sodomy laws have been present in the U.S. since its founding, and as such, have influenced stereotypes of LGBTQ+ people as sexually deviant and immoral (Warner, 1991). The publication of Alfred Kinsey's Sexual Behavior in the Human Male and the accompanying Kinsey scale in 1948 (Kinsey et al., 2003) were pivotal in shaping LGBTQ+ history in the U.S. in terms of representation and acknowledgement of LGBTQ+ people and same-sex romantic and sexual behavior. This, in turn, solidified an essentialist understanding (and

stereotypes) of sexuality as a singular behavior-based spectrum from heterosexual to homosexual as opposed to an identity-specific approach (Fausto-Sterling, 2000). That variations on the Kinsey scale are still used today is credit to this deep-seated cultural stereotype despite the many LGBTQ+ people who have reported its failure to capture the complexities of sexuality, particularly as it intersects with other identities such as race or gender (Galupo et al., 2014).

The beginning of the AIDS crisis in the early 1980s was another generation-defining event for LGBTQ+ history and culture, among others (e.g., Stonewall riot in 1969; Frost et al., 2019). The AIDS crisis would also bring to light a number of forms of stigmatization and discrimination that were occurring during this period of time. Two examples of stigmatization were particularly relevant in that the original name for HIV was GRID, the gay-related immune-deficiency syndrome (Shilts, 2007). The additional literal societal stigma of Kaposi Sarcoma's symptoms (i.e., lesions appearing on soft tissue, such as skin; Warner, 1991) as being associated with deviancy and homosexuality is one such example (Cruz-Malavé, 2007). Another example of stigmatization from a scientific perspective is that homosexuality as a mental health disorder was not removed from the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual (DSM) until 1973, and the cultural and social impacts of the scientific "legitimacy" of psychiatrists labeling sexual identity as a mental health disorder should not be understated (Drescher, 2015).

Additional notable cultural policies and events in the U.S. include the Don't Ask, Don't Tell policy from the early 1990s to 2011 (Frost et al., 2019), the transgender military ban (Dunlap et al., 2020), adoption laws (Farr & Goldberg, 2018), and the absence of legal same-sex marriage at a national scale until 2015 further shaped the

history of LGBTQ+ people in the U.S. (Bauermeister, 2014). These structural forces have contributed to internalized negative beliefs and assumptions about LGBTQ+ identity and who is fit to be a parent (Gato et al., 2017). Over time, hostile scientific, medical, and legal institutions likely impact the health of LGBTQ+ people (Bauermeister, 2014) and potentially their interest in becoming parents.

The history of APIA people in the U.S., like LGBTQ+ people, has also been turbulent. This is, in part, due to the history of immigration policy, war, and impact of the U.S. as a colonizing nation (Lee, 2015). That the first U.S. immigration policy specifically barred Chinese women from entering the country in 1875 and that these policies would shift to target specific API ethnic groups over the following century would set an enduring tone of hostility and racism toward APIA people (Lee, 2015). During and following World War II, immigration policy in the U.S. continued to change dramatically as it related to API people. This led to the creation of an immigration system in which API individuals with advanced educations, a substantial amount of money, or industry leadership skills were able to immigrate, while all other API groups struggled to enter the U.S. (Lee, 2021). It is no surprise to find that specific API ethnic groups would "overachieve" and become "model minorities" in the U.S. given a history in which only those who were already high achieving could enter the country (Zhou & Lee, 2017).

Co-occurring with this turbulent and racist history toward API people in the U.S. is also the stigmatization of API people, with eugenics-like descriptions of APIA people physically and cognitively inferior (Lee, 2015). In contrast, other depictions would show APIA people (primarily Japanese) as foreign invaders who were smart and "crafty" enough to infiltrate and bomb the U.S., such as the many political cartoons published by

Theodor Geisel, better known as Dr. Seuss (Minear & Deb, 2017) at the same time that Japanese (and other API) Americans were placed in internment camps and their properties seized (Lee, 2015, 2021). That these internment camps are open and were used until as late as 2019 (i.e., 'migration centers'; Hennigan, 2019), paints a clear picture as to how APIA people, and their families could be treated in the U.S. Given this discriminatory history and context, the fact that APIA people in the U.S. may come to internalize these deeply entrenched beliefs, such as the stereotype of being a perpetual foreigner, is not surprising.

### The Role of Theory in LGBTQ+ and APIA research

One way to collectively frame our understanding of LGBTQ+ APIA individuals experiences (e.g., how is identity associated with perceptions of future parenthood?) is to draw on relational developmental systems theory (RDS; Lerner & Chase, 2019) and intersectionality theory. RDS is a framework that emphasizes individual and relational processes that occur between the individual and various contexts (Lerner, 2019). Given that LGBTQ+ APIA individuals hold multiple minority identities (i.e., sexual/gender and racial-ethnic minority identities) intersectionality theory (Crenshaw, 1993) is well-suited to inform the development of the current study and interpretation of potential findings. Thus, RDS emphasizes the context in which an individual lives (e.g., historical context; Lerner, 2019), but also how the intersection of these identities changes such experiences (Cole, 2009).

Intersectionality theory encourages a deeper focus in exploring how the intersection of identities may lead to unique stressors among those with multiple marginalized identities. For example, common stereotypes hypersexualize gay men

(Nadal et al., 2016) and desexualize Asian men (Choi & Israel, 2016). There is also the stereotype of LGBTQ+ culture being incompatible with parenthood and at the same time, desires and intentions of parenthood may be even greater among APIA people as compared to other racial-ethnic groups because of cultural factors (e.g., filial piety; Huang et al., 2020). What then, does it mean for someone to exist at the intersection of being gay and male and Asian?

### **Current Study**

With all of the above information in mind, the broader goal of this research was intended to provide exploratory findings about how LGBTQ+ APIA adults think about future parenthood and how identity may (or may not) be associated with these perceptions about parenthood. This study took the form of a cross-sectional, online survey. Analyses are quantitative, based on my questions of interest noted below.

- 1a) What do LGBTQ+ APIA think about future parenthood (i.e., perceptions) and how important is it to them?
- 1b) How do perceptions (i.e., desires and intentions) and importance of future parenthood among LGBTQ+ APIA adults differ (or not) as compared to individuals who only hold one, but not both, of these identities (LGBTQ+ White and cisgender, heterosexual APIA adults)?

Regarding potential anticipated findings, for RQ1, I expected to find that LGBTQ+ APIA adults would have lower perceptions and importance of future parenthood compared to cisgender heterosexual APIA childfree adults. I also anticipated cisgender heterosexual APIA adults to have greater perceptions and importance of future parenthood than LGBTQ+ White adults which has generally been supported by previous

literature (Ocampo, 2016; Pew Research Center, 2013; Riskind & Tornello, 2017). Given little available research or applicable theories, I did not make any other hypotheses related to distinctions between LGBTQ+ APIA and LGBTQ+ White childfree adults.

- 2a) How is identity achievement associated with perceptions and importance of future parenthood, if at all?
- 2b) Do these associations vary based on group (e.g., identity achievement predicts perceptions of future parenthood among LGBTQ+ APIA adults but not among LGBTQ+ White adults)?
- 2c) Do associations between identity achievement and perceptions and importance of future parenthood differ among LGBTQ+ APIA adults based on which identity is being measured (e.g., racial-ethnic, but not LGBTQ+, identity achievement is associated with perceptions and importance of future parenthood)?

For RQ2, I anticipated that identity development would be associated with perceptions and importance of future parenthood (RQ2a) given how many aspects of identity-based processes and development play a role in family planning (e.g., the belief of not being able to become a parent is associated with identity development among LGBTQ+ childfree adults; Simon & Farr, 2020). However, as to whether identity development is differentially associated based on which group individuals are a part of (RQ2b) as well as whether associations between identity development and perceptions and importance of future parenthood are different based on whether racial-ethnic or sexual identity development is assessed (RQ2c), I made no hypotheses given the lack of literature available.

- 3a) Is the integration of sexual and racial-ethnic identities associated with perceptions and importance of future parenthood among LGBTQ+ APIA adults?
- 3b) If identity integration is associated with perceptions and importance of future parenthood among LGBTQ+ APIA adults, is it a stronger predictor of perceptions and importance of future parenthood than identity achievement (i.e., does identity integration account for more variance in perceptions and importance of future parenthood than identity achievement)?

Given my anticipated hypothesis for RQ2a, that identity development is associated with perceptions and importance of future parenthood, I also anticipate that identity integration will be associated with perceptions and importance of future parenthood (RQ3a). However, whether identity integration is a greater predictor of perceptions and importance of future parenthood compared to identity development (RQ3b), I made no hypotheses.

- 4a) Are experiences of microaggressions based on sexual or racial-ethnic identity associated with perceptions and importance of future parenthood?
- 4b) Do associations of microaggressions based on sexual or racial-ethnic identity with perceptions and importance of future parenthood vary by group (e.g., microaggressions are significantly associated with perceptions of future parenthood among LGBTQ+ APIA adults but not among cisgender, heterosexual APIA adults)?

As to whether experiences of microaggressions or discrimination based on racialethnic and/or LGBTQ+ identity are associated with perceptions and importance of future parenthood (RQ4ab), I made no hypotheses given the lack of literature.

### **METHOD**

### **Procedure**

Participants were recruited through three different sources, Qualtrics, Prolific, and Amazon's Mechanical Turk (MTurk) all three of which are commonly used online recruitment websites/services. Qualtrics was also used to administer surveys via Qualtrics survey software. Multiple recruitment sources were needed given the difficulty of recruiting large samples of hard-to-reach populations. To be eligible for the study, participants needed to be between the ages of 18 and 39 years old, childfree, live in the United States, be proficient in English (to be able to complete the survey), and identify with one of the three groups of interest (i.e., LGBTQ+ APIA, LGBTQ+ White, or cisgender heterosexual APIA people). Participants were compensated a monetary value of \$3-4 USD through the respective recruitment sources (e.g., Qualtrics compensates participants with "points" which can be spent on various gift cards) based on the length of the survey (e.g., cisgender heterosexual participants received fewer measures than LGBTQ+ participants). Following consent, participants completed an online survey that asked a variety of questions primarily related to perceptions of future parenthood and identity. The project was approved by the University of Kentucky Institutional Review Board and data were collected between February 19th, 2021 and March 20th, 2021.

### **Participants**

Participants were either APIA LGBTQ+ individuals (i.e., Group 1), White LGBTQ+ individuals (i.e., Group 2), or APIA cisgender and heterosexual individuals (i.e., Group 3), all of whom were childfree, and between the ages of 18 and 39 (N = 869). Participants recruited through Prolific were the largest group (n = 466; 53.7%), followed

by Qualtrics (n = 352; 40.5%), and MTurk (n = 51; 5.8%)<sup>6</sup>. In the first Group (i.e., LGBTQ+ APIA; n = 220), the majority of participants were cisgender women (n = 120; 54.5%), followed by cisgender men (n = 60; 27.3%), and finally, a number of additional transgender and nonbinary (TGNB) identities were represented (e.g., genderfluid, agender; n = 40; 18.2%). Regarding sexual identity, the most represented identities were bisexual/pansexual individuals (n = 118; 53.6%), followed by lesbian/gay individuals (n = 61; 27.7%), and additional identities (e.g., asexual, queer; n = 41; 18.6%). In the context of racial-ethnic identity, individuals in group 1 were all LGBTQ+ identified APIA. Any individual who identified as APIA (including multiracial individuals; n = 20; 9.1%) and LGBTQ+ were placed into group  $1^7$ . As for relationship status, there was a slight majority of individuals who reported that they were single (n = 122; 55.5%) as compared to those in a relationship (n = 98; 44.5%). Finally, Group 1 was on average age of 23.73 years old (SD = 4.92) and had a middle-class income (M = \$69,692; SD = \$58,300; Med = \$50,000).

Regarding Group 2 (i.e., LGBTQ+ White individuals; n = 407), the largest group of individuals were TGNB identified people (e.g., genderfluid; n = 193; 47.4%), followed by an equal split of cisgender women (n = 107; 27.2%) and men (n = 107; 27.2%). Similar to group 1 bisexual/pansexual individuals were the largest group (n = 186; 45.7%), followed by lesbian/gay individuals (n = 112; 27.5%), queer individuals (n = 71;

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> I also investigated whether relevant covariates to my variables of interest (i.e., age, income, relationship status) were significantly different based on the source of recruitment. On average, participants recruited through Qualtrics were older than Prolific participants, but no other significant differences were present among sources.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> The multiracial individuals included in group 1 were APIA/White (13), APIA/Latinx (4), APIA/Latinx/White (1), APIA/Black/Native American/White (1), APIA/Alaska Native/Native American (1).

17.5%), and additional identities (e.g., asexual; n = 26; 6.2%). All participants in Group 2 were monoracial White and LGBTQ+ identified. Regarding relationship status, a slight majority of Group 2 reported that they were single (n = 242; 59.5%) compared to those in a relationship (n = 165; 40.5%). Finally, group 2 individuals were on average 27.96 years old (SD = 6.29) and had a middle-class income (M = \$56,970; SD = \$87,676; Med = \$40,000).

Regarding Group 3 (i.e., cisgender heterosexual APIA people; n = 242), there was an approximately equal split between cisgender women (n = 123; 50.8%) and cisgender men (n = 119; 49.2%), and all participants were heterosexual. In the context of racialethnic identity for Group 3, the vast majority of participants were monoracial Asian/Pacific Islander American (n = 239; 98.8%) in addition to 3 APIA/White biracial individuals. Regarding relationship status for Group 3, a slight majority of individuals who were single (n = 139; 57.4%) as compared to those who were not (n = 103; 42.6%). Finally, individuals in Group 3 were on average 25.38 years old (SD = 5.27) and had a middle-class income (M = \$87,983; SD = \$74,099; Med = \$70,000; see Table 1 for participant demographics).

### Measures

**Desires and intentions of parenthood**. Participants responded to two items assessing the level of desire and intentionality that an individual has toward becoming a parent in the future. To assess parenting desires, participants received the question, "How often do you think about becoming a parent?" with responses on a scale of 1 (Never) to 5 (Very often) and to assess parenting intentions, participants receive the question "What are you willing to give up to have children?" with responses on a scale of 1 (It doesn't

matter whether or not I become a parent) to 6 (I will do everything to become a parent). Higher scores indicate greater desires and intentions toward future parenthood. These two items have been previously used, in the United States, among childfree LGBTQ+ (Simon & Farr, 2020; Simon et al., 2018) and cisgender heterosexual adults (Van Balen & Trimbos-Kemper, 1995). These items were administered to all groups.

Perceptions of the importance of parenthood. How important parenthood was to each participant was assessed via the Idealization of Parenthood (IOP) measure (Eibach & Mock, 2011). The Idealization of Parenthood measure is on a scale of 1 (strongly disagree) to 5 (strongly agree) and is comprised of 8 items (e.g., "Parents experience a lot more happiness and satisfaction in their lives compared to people who have never had children"), with higher average scores indicating greater idealization of parenthood. This measure showed good reliability in this sample ( $\alpha$  = .75) and was administered to all groups.

LGBTQ+ identity. Participants received an adapted version of the LGB positive identity measure (LPIM; Riggle et al., 2014), which measures well-being related to one's LGBTQ+ identity development and is comprised of five subscales associated with identity achievement which are self-awareness, authenticity, community, intimacy, and social justice. Some example items include, "I have a sense of inner peace about my LGBT identity," and "My LGBT identity has led me to develop new insights into my strengths". The LPIM is comprised of 25 items and is on a 1 (strongly disagree) to 7 (strongly agree) scale, with higher average scores indicating greater levels of positive LGBTQ+ identity. The adapted version only changes the measure instructions and items from "LGBT" to "LGBTQ+" to be more inclusive. The LPIM showed excellent

reliability in our sample ( $\alpha$  = .95). This measure was administered to the LGBTQ+ APIA LGBTQ+ group and the LGBTQ+ group (Groups 1 and 2).

Ethnic identity. The Multigroup Ethnic Identity Measure-Revised (MEIM-R; Chakawa et al., 2015) was used to assess ethnic identity achievement. The MEIM-R is made up of two subscales, ethnic identity exploration (e.g., "I have spent time trying to find out more about my ethnic group, such as its history, traditions, and customs") and ethnic identity commitment (e.g., "I have a strong sense of belonging to my own ethnic group"), measured on a 1 (strongly disagree) to 5 (strongly agree) scale. Ethnic identity exploration and ethnic identity commitment are facets of identity achievement. The total measure is comprised of 12 items with greater average scores indicating higher levels of ethnic identity exploration and commitment. The MEIM-R has been validated among White/European American and racial-ethnic minority samples (Chakawa et al., 2015) and showed excellent reliability in our sample ( $\alpha = .92$ ). The MEIM-R was administered to all participants.

Identity integration. An adapted version of the Sexuality-Professional Identity
Integration measure (SPII; Henderson et al., 2018) was used to measure identity
integration, which is the degree to which an individual perceives their sexual and
professional identities as distant or in conflict with one another (Benet-Martínez &
Haritatos, 2005). The 8-item SPII measure is scaled from 1 (*strongly disagree*) to 7
(*strongly agree*), with higher average scores (items are reverse scored) indicating greater
integration of one's sexual and professional identities. The SPII is comprised of identity
distance and identity conflict subscales. Language was changed to the identities of
interest. For example, the SPII distance question, "*My ideals as a nonheterosexual person* 

differ from my ideals as a professional," was changed to, "My ideals as an LGBTQ+ person differ from my ideals as an APIA person." This measure was administered only to the APIA LGBTQ+ group and showed acceptable reliability in our sample ( $\alpha = .80$ ).

Microaggressions based on LGBTQ+ identity. The Daily Heterosexist Experiences Questionnaire (DHEQ; Balsam et al., 2013) was used to assess the level of distress that heterosexist experiences have on the participant's life. Participants are scored on a scale of 1 (*It happened, and I bothered me not at all*) to 5 (*It happened, and it bothered me extremely*) in response to the prompt: "*How much has this problem distressed or bothered you in the past 12 months?*". Higher average scores indicate a greater frequency and distress surrounding heterosexist experiences. The DHEQ is made up 50 questions with several subscales however, given the overarching goals (and limitations) of the study, a number of subscales were not included specifically the *parenting, HIV/AIDS*, and *gender expression*, leaving an overall scale made up of 32 items. The DHEQ measure in this study showed excellent reliability ( $\alpha = .92$ ). LGBTQ+ identified participants received this measure.

Microaggressions based on APIA Identity. The Subtle and Blatant Racism Scale for Asian American College Students (SABR; Yoo et al., 2010) was used to assess experiences of microaggressions based on one's APIA identity. The 8-item measure is comprised of two subscales: subtle (e.g., "In America, I am viewed with suspicion because I'm Asian") and blatant (e.g., "In America, I am told 'you speak English so well' because I'm Asian") racism, which are on a 1 (Almost Never) to 5 (Almost Always) scale; higher average scores across the two subscales indicate greater levels of perceived racism. The measure showed excellent reliability in our sample ( $\alpha = .90$ ). Participants in

the APIA subsamples (Group 1, LGBTQ+ APIA participants and Group 3, cisgender, heterosexual APIA participants) received this measure.

Perceived ethnic discrimination. The Perceived Ethnic Discrimination Questionnaire (PEDQ; Keum et al., 2018) was used to assess participants' experiences of perceived discrimination based on their racial-ethnic identity. The PEDQ asks participants to report on a scale of 1 (*Never happened*) to 5 (*Happened very often*) based on the frequency of discriminatory experiences they have faced in their lifetime. The PEDQ is comprised of 17 items with four subscales: *exclusion/rejection*, *stigmatization/discrimination at work/school*, *threat/aggression*. An example item would be asking participants "*How often* ... *have people hinted that you are dishonest or can't be trusted?*" (stigmatization/discrimination subscale item). Higher overall average scores indicate a greater frequency of lifetime perceived discrimination based on one's racial-ethnic identity. The PEDQ showed excellent reliability in this sample ( $\alpha = .94$ ). All participants received this measure.

Microaggression experiences for LGBTQ+ people of color. The LGBT People of Color (POC) Microaggressions Scale (LGBTPCMS; Balsam et al., 2011) was used to assess the intensity and frequency of experienced microaggressions based on *racism* present in LGBTQ+ communities, heterosexism in racial-ethnic minority communities, and microaggressions in the context of romantic/sexual relationships (i.e., 3 subscales). The LGBT-POC Microaggressions Scale is scored on a scale of 1 (It happened, and I bothered me not at all) to 5 (It happened, and it bothered me extremely), with greater average scores indicating greater negativity as a result of experienced microaggressions.

LGBTQ+ APIA participants received this measure and the measure showed excellent reliability in our sample ( $\alpha = .93$ ).

### **Data Analytic Plan**

First, I conducted descriptive analyses for all variables of interest to provide broader context for the study but also to investigate what LGBTQ+ APIA people think about future parenthood (i.e., perceptions) and how important is it to them (RQ1a). Following this, three one-way ANOVAs were conducted to address whether participants differed in perceptions and importance of future parenthood among LGBTQ+ APIA as compared to individuals who only hold one, but not both, of these identities (i.e., LGBTQ+ White and cisgender heterosexual adults; RQ1b).

Next, to investigate whether identity achievement is associated with perceptions and importance of future parenthood, if at all (RQ2a), and whether these associations varied by group<sup>8</sup> (RQ2b), I conducted a series of Pearson's correlations with the overall sample and then separated by group. That is, desires, intentions, and idealization of parenthood as well as LGBTQ+ (i.e., LPIM) and racial-ethnic (i.e., MEIM) identity development were all included in a correlation matrix for the overall sample and then also broken down by group (see Tables 2-4). Further, to address whether associations between identity development and perceptions and importance of future parenthood is stronger based on the identity being measure (e.g., LGBTQ+ compared to racial-ethnic identity

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> I also investigated differences in potential covariates. LGBTQ+ White participants were older than LGBTQ+ APIA and cisgender heterosexual APIA participants. Further, LGBTQ+ White participants had significantly greater household income than cisgender heterosexual APIA participants. All covariates were either not significantly associated with variables of interest, or were statistically redundant when controlled for, and thus were not included in this study.

development measures; RQ2c), three multiple linear regression (MLR) models were conducted. Specifically, LGBTQ+ and racial-ethnic identity were regressed onto the three variables of interest assessing perceptions and importance of future parenthood (i.e., parenting desires, parenting intentions, and idealization of parenthood). Regression models were chosen over Pearson's correlations to control for the effect of one identity while assessing the effect of the other measure of identity development (e.g., assessing the effect of MEIM on idealization of parenthood while controlling for LPIM).

To investigate whether the integration of sexual and racial-ethnic identities was associated with perceptions and importance of future parenthood among LGBTQ+ APIA adults (RQ3a), Pearson's correlations were conducted between identity integration and the three variables related to perceptions and importance of future parenthood. Dependent on significant associations between identity integration and perceptions and importance of future parenthood variables, three MLR models were to be conducted, regressing identity integration (and the other two measures of identity achievement) onto the three variables assessing perceptions and importance of future parenthood (RQ3b). Finally, to investigate associations among perceptions and importance of future parenthood with microaggressions based on sexual identity (i.e., DHEQ), APIA identity (i.e., SABR), or the combination of the two (i.e., LGBT-POC Microaggressions Scale), the same analytic procedures as RQ2 were followed. An a priori power analysis was computed under the assumption of a one-way ANOVA at 95% power,  $\alpha = .001$ , and an effect size of 0.17 (approximately halfway between a small and medium effect size) and indicated that a total sample of 960 participants was needed to have excellent statistical power (Faul et al., 2007). I set  $\alpha = .001$  to adjust for multiple comparisons. Maintaining the same input

parameters but changing my power analysis to reflect my current sample size (N = 869) indicated approximately 92% power.

I also included Bayes factors (BF) where relevant. These statistics were included as a way to provide additional evidence in favor of (or against) the null hypothesis. Given that my hypotheses were pre-planned and with a lack of empirical evidence (specifically for LGBTQ+ APIA populations) to inform said hypotheses, I include BFs to show whether there was substantial evidence in favor of the null hypothesis as traditional pvalues are unable to confirm this (Andraszewicz et al., 2014; Dienes & Mclatchie, 2018; Wetzels & Wagenmakers, 2012). BFs that indicate no evidence toward null hypotheses are close to 1, with BFs between 1-3 indicating anecdotal evidence in favor of the alternative hypothesis, 3-10 for moderate evidence, 10-30 as strong evidence, 30-100 as very strong evidence, and BFs greater than 100 as extreme evidence in favor of the alternative hypothesis (with the inverse being in favor of the null hypothesis; Andraszewicz et al., 2014)<sup>9</sup>. For example, if I were to report BF<sub>10</sub> = 4, this would indicate that the alternative hypothesis is 4 times more likely to occur as compared to the null hypothesis. BFs often coincide with p-values such that more extreme BFs correspond to lower p-values but unlike p-values, BFs are not heavily impacted by sample size or the number of tests conducted (Rouder & Morey, 2012; Wagenmakers et al., 2016). It is also relevant to note that although I made few specific hypotheses, statistical programs revert to a null versus alternative hypothesis model under the assumption that the null hypothesis indicates no difference between the groups.

g

 $<sup>^9</sup>$  *F* tests follow this pattern, which is indicated by BF<sub>10</sub>. In contrast, Pearson's correlations as well as independent samples *t*-tests use the inverse, with Bayes Factor denoted by BF<sub>01</sub> (e.g., .33 to .10 indicates moderate evidence, .09 to .03 indicates strong evidence, etc.).

Table 1. Descriptive and demographic information by group membership

	Group 1 LGBTQ+ APIA (n = 220)	Group 2 LGBTQ+ White $(n = 407)$	Group 3 Cisgender heterosexual APIA $(n = 242)$	Total ( $N = 869$ )
Gender % TGNB	18.2%	47.4%	-	26.8%
Gender % Cisgender women	54.5%	27.2%	50.5%	40.3%
Gender % Cisgender men	27.3%	27.2%	49.2%	33.4%
Relationship Status (% Single)	55.5%	59.5%	57.4%	57.9%
Age (years)	23.73 (4.92)	27.96 (6.29)	25.38 (5.27)	26.15 (5.95)
Income (\$K)	\$69.69 (\$58.30)	\$56.97 (\$87.68)	\$87.98 (\$74.10)	\$68.73 (\$78.28)
Desire <sup>a</sup>	2.43 (1.09)	2.52 (1.24)	(2.59(1.05)	2.52 (1.15)
Intention <sup>b</sup>	2.12 (1.49)	2.22 (1.64)	2.71 (1.62)	2.34 (1.61)
$IOP^{c}$	2.14 (.62)	2.22 (.62)	2.47 (.63)	2.27 (.62)
LPIM <sup>d</sup>	5.01 (.97)	5.25 (1.08)	-	5.17 (1.05)
$MEIM^{e}$	2.79 (.56)	2.43 (.65)	2.89 (.52)	2.64 (.62)
$\mathbf{H}_{\mathbf{t}}$	3.72 (1.26)	-	-	3.72 (1.26)
$\operatorname{PEDQ^g}$	1.88 (.68)	1.71 (.83)	1.85 (.60)	1.79 (.74)
LGBTPCMS <sup>h</sup>	1.84 (.83)	-	-	1.84 (.83)
$SABR^{i}$	2.45 (.89)	-	2.21 (.82)	2.31 (.85)
DHEQ <sup>j</sup>	1.71 (.57)	1.74 (.61)	-	1.73 (.59)

Note. TGNB = Transgender/Nonbinary <sup>a</sup>Desire for future parenthood. <sup>b</sup>Intentions of future parenthood. <sup>c</sup>Idealization of Parenthood. <sup>d</sup>LGB-Positive Identity Measure. <sup>e</sup>Multigroup Ethnic Identity Measure. <sup>f</sup>Identity Integration. <sup>g</sup>Perceived Ethnic Discrimination Questionnaire. <sup>h</sup>LGBT People of Color Microaggressions Scale. <sup>i</sup>Subtle and Blatant Racism against Asian Americans. <sup>j</sup>Daily Heterosexist Experiences Questionnaire. Data missing throughout based on missing participant responses, only data used in analyses are represented here.

#### RESULTS

### **Research Question 1 and Descriptive Information**

Overall, the sample of LGBTQ+ APIA, LGTQ+ White, and cisgender heterosexual APIA individuals reported relatively low desires (M = 2.52, SD = 1.15) and intentions (M = 2.34, SD = 1.61) toward future parenthood as well as idealization of parenthood (M = 2.27, SD = .63) (i.e., research question 1a). Specifically, the entire sample reported on how often they spend considering future parenthood and noted between "rarely" and "sometimes" (i.e., parenting desires). When asked about their parenting intentions, participants reported that, on average, "It would be nice if I could become a parent" and "I will do some to become a parent". Further, participants reported generally disagreeing with idealization of parenthood statements such as, "parents experience a lot more happiness and satisfaction in their lives compared to people who have never had children". Overall mean scores and standard deviations for all variables are presented in Table 1.

Regarding the racial-ethnic (i.e., MEIM) and LGBTQ+ identity (i.e., LPIM) development as well as identity integration variables (i.e., II), participants generally reported between average and above average levels of racial-ethnic (M = 2.64, SD = .62) and LGBTQ+ identity development (M = 5.17, SD = 1.05) and identity integration (M = 3.72, SD = 1.26). Specifically, participants reported average levels of racial-ethnic identity development between "disagree" and "agree" regarding statements reflecting ethnic identity exploration and achievement. Participants also had above average levels of positive LGBTQ+ identity development and were between "somewhat agree" and "agree" regarding affirming statements related to LGBTQ+ identities. Further,

participants reported average levels of identity integration, suggesting that they experience approximately equal levels of perceived distance and closeness between their racial-ethnic and LGBTQ+ identities. It is relevant to note that Group 3 (cisgender heterosexual APIA group) did not receive the sexual identity development or identity integration measures.

Finally, there were four measures that assessed negative experiences related to one's identities, that is perceived ethnic discrimination (i.e., PEDQ), experiences of subtle and blatant racism among APIA people (i.e., SABR), daily heterosexist experiences (i.e., DHEQ), and microaggressions based on the intersection of racial-ethnic and LGBTQ+ identity (i.e., LGBTPCMS). As it relates solely to racial-ethnic identity, participants reported slightly below average experiences of perceived ethnic discrimination (M = 1.79, SD = .74), as well as experiences of subtle or blatant racism among APIA individuals in particular (M = 2.31, SD = .85). Further, as it relates solely to LGBTQ+ identity, participants reported that they had experienced heterosexism, but that it did not impact them greatly (M = 1.73, SD = .59). Finally, participants reported that they experienced relatively low levels of LGBTQ+ racial-ethnic specific microaggressions, (M = 1.84, SD = .83). For all measures of discrimination and microaggression the length of time that participants should consider was either not specified (i.e., PEDQ; SABR) or one year (i.e., DHEQ; LGBTPCMS). It is also relevant to note that all participants received the perceived ethnic discrimination measure, yet only APIA participants received the subtle and blatant racism among APIA measure, and only LGBTQ+ participants received the sexual identity development, and only LGBTQ+

APIA participants received the microaggressions measure based on racial-ethnic and LGBTQ+ identity.

**Research question 1b.** A series of one-way ANOVAs were conducted to assess potential differences by group. Regarding parenting desires, there were no significant differences among the three different groups, F(2, 858) = 1.03, p = .359,  $\eta_p^2 = .002$ , BF<sub>10</sub> = .003. However, there were significant differences among the three groups based on parenting intentions, F(2, 858) = 9.67, p < .001,  $\eta_p^2 = .02$ ,  $BF_{10} = 16.28$ , and idealization of parenthood, F(2, 858) = 19.36, p < .001,  $\eta_p^2 = .04$ ,  $BF_{10} = 189,946$ . Post-hoc analyses suggested that cisgender heterosexual APIA individuals reported significantly greater parenting intentions as compared to LGBTQ+ White individuals, t(714) = 3.82, p < .001,  $BF_{01} = .013$ , and LGBTQ+ APIA individuals, t(457) = 4.04, p < .001,  $BF_{01} = .013 = .005$ , but there was no significant difference between LGBTQ+ APIA and LGBTQ+ White individuals, t(618) = .75, p = .453, BF<sub>01</sub> = 11.37. Similar to the last result, post-hoc analyses suggest that cisgender heterosexual APIA individuals reported significantly greater idealization of parenthood as compared to LGBTQ+ White individuals, t(714) =  $5.020, p < .001, BF_{01} < .001, and LGBTQ+ APIA individuals, t(456) = 5.85, p < .001, BF$ < .001. There was no significant difference, however, between LGBTQ+ APIA individuals and LGBTQ+ White individuals, t(619) = 1.55, p = .122, BF<sub>01</sub> = 4.61.

#### Research Question 2

To assess the potential ways in which identity development might be associated with perceptions (i.e., parenting desires and intentions) and importance of future parenthood (i.e., idealization of parenthood; RQ2a), a series of Pearson's correlations were conducted. We found that racial-ethnic identity development was positively and

significantly associated with parenting desires, r(859) = .14, p < .001, BF<sub>01</sub> = .01, parenting intentions, r(859) = .21, p < .001, BF<sub>01</sub> < .001, and idealization of parenthood, r(858) = .21, p < .001, BF<sub>01</sub> < .001. Further, we found that LGBTQ+ identity development was not significantly associated with parenting desires, r(612) = .05, p = .265, BF<sub>01</sub> = 16.69, intentions, r(612) = .004, p = .921, BF<sub>01</sub> = 30.91, or idealization of parenthood, r(613) = -.13, p = .002, BF<sub>01</sub> = .22.

Research question 2b.I found that the associations between identity development and perceptions and importance of future parenthood generally followed the same patterns within each group as compared to the overall sample. Among LGBTQ+ APIA individuals, racial-ethnic identity development was no longer significantly associated with parenting desires, r(217) = .12, p = .088, BF<sub>01</sub> = 4.34, intentions, r(217) = .11, p = .102, BF<sub>01</sub> = 4.90, or idealization of parenthood, r(217) = .09, p = .198, BF<sub>01</sub> = 8.11. Associations between LGBTQ+ identity development and perceptions and importance of future parenthood among LGBTQ+ APIA individuals were consistent with the overall sample, such that LGBTQ+ identity development was not significantly associated with parenting desires, r(211) = .11, p = .110, BF<sub>01</sub> = 5.12, intentions, r(211) = .10, p = .167, BF<sub>01</sub> = 7.07, or idealization of parenthood, r(211) = -.15, p = .027, BF<sub>01</sub> = 1.60 (see Table 2 for all correlations).

Among Group 2 (i.e., LGBTQ+ White individuals), associations between racialethnic and LGBTQ+ identity development and perceptions and importance of future parenthood generally reflected the overall sample with one deviation. Specifically, racialethnic identity development was not significantly associated with parenting desires, r(401) = .14, p = .006, BF<sub>01</sub> = .58. However, parenting intentions, r(401) = .20, p < .001, BF<sub>01</sub> = .01, and idealization of parenthood, r(401) = .26, p < .001, BF<sub>01</sub> < .001, were significantly and positively associated with racial-ethnic identity development (see Table 3 for all correlations).

Among Group 3 (i.e., cisgender heterosexual APIA individuals), associations between racial-ethnic identity development and perceptions and importance of future parenthood were slightly different than the overall sample. Specifically, ethnic identity development was positively and significantly associated with parenting intentions, r(241) = .28, p < .001, BF<sub>01</sub> = .001, but not significantly associated with parenting desires, r(241) = .18, p = .005, BF<sub>01</sub> = .39, or idealization of parenthood, r(240) = .15, p = .024, BF<sub>01</sub> = 1.52 (see Table 4 for all correlations).

**Research question 2c.** Three MLR models were conducted to assess differences in potential associations between racial-ethnic or LGBTQ+ identity development and perceptions and importance of future parenthood, specifically among LGBTQ+ APIA individuals. To begin, I regressed racial-ethnic and LGBTQ+ identity development onto parenting desires and found that once each measure of identity development was controlled for (as a result of using a MLR model rather than Pearson's correlation), there were no significant associations between identity development and parenting desires,  $R^2 = .02$ , F(2, 207) = 1.91, p = .150,  $BF_{10} = .031$ , intentions,  $R^2 = .01$ , F(2, 207) = 1.51, p = .224,  $BF_{10} = .02$ , or idealization of parenthood,  $R^2 = .04$ , F(2, 207) = 3.22, p = .042,  $BF_{10} = .11$ .

#### **Research Question 3**

Following the investigation of associations of racial-ethnic and LGBTQ+ identity development and perceptions and importance of future parenthood, I explored how

identity integration might impact the MLR models. The inclusion of identity integration to the three MLR models, however, indicated that no significant associations in relation to parenting desires,  $R^2 = .02$ , F(3, 206) = 1.58, p = .196,  $BF_{10} = .005$ , intentions,  $R^2 = .01$ , F(3, 206) = 1.00, p = .394,  $BF_{10} = .002$ , and idealization of parenthood,  $R^2 = .03$ , F(3, 206) = 2.14, p = .097,  $BF_{10} = .01$ . Finally, research question 3b was dependent on significant associations of both racial-ethnic and LGBTQ+ identity development (and identity integration) with perceptions and importance of future parenthood, which did not occur. Therefore, no further analyses were conducted.

#### Research Question 4

The final and fourth set of research questions were concerned with experiences of discrimination and microaggressions and their associations with identity and perceptions and importance of future parenthood. I conducted a series of Pearson's correlations (i.e., research question 4a). There were mixed associations between discrimination and microaggressions with perceptions and importance of future parenthood. Specifically, perceived ethnic discrimination was positively and significantly associated with parenting desires, r(853) = .19, p < .001,  $BF_{01} < .001$ , and idealization of parenthood, r(854) = .15, p < .001,  $BF_{01} = .004$ . However, perceived ethnic discrimination was not significantly associated with parenting intentions, r(853) = .11, p = .002,  $BF_{01} = .26$ . Higher levels of perceived ethnic discrimination were associated with greater desires for future parenthood and idealization of parenthood.

Next, I found that experiences of subtle and blatant racism among APIA individuals was not significantly associated with parenting desires, r(439) = .12, p = .010, BF<sub>01</sub> = .97, intentions, r(439) = .05, p = .300, BF<sub>01</sub> = 15.41, or idealization of parenthood,

r(439) = .03, p = .582, BF<sub>01</sub> = 22.63. Following, I found that daily heterosexist experiences were not significantly associated with parenting desires, r(613) = .1, p = .005, BF<sub>01</sub> = .65, intentions, r(613) = .04, p = .363, BF<sub>01</sub> = 20.55, or idealization of parenthood, r(614) = -.08, p = .054, BF<sub>01</sub> = 4.84. Finally, LGBTQ+ racial-ethnic minority microaggressions were not significantly associated with parenting desires, r(240) = .14, p = .035, BF<sub>01</sub> = 2.12, intentions, r(240) = .07, p = .290, BF<sub>01</sub> = 11.15, or idealization of parenthood, r(240) = .05, p = .405, BF<sub>01</sub> = 13.80.

Research question 4b. Finally, I investigated whether any associations between microaggressions and discrimination and perceptions and importance of future parenthood significantly varied based on group. Among Group 1 (i.e., LGBTQ+ APIA individuals), I found that daily heterosexist experiences were not significantly associated with parenting desires, r(212) = .16, p = .022, BF<sub>01</sub> = 1.32, intentions, r(212) = .04, p = .04.572, BF<sub>01</sub> = 15.63, or idealization of parenthood, r(212) = -.07, p = .300, BF<sub>01</sub> = 10.73. In addition, LGBTQ+ racial-ethnic minority specific microaggressions were not significantly associated with parenting desires, r(198) = .16, p = .028, BF<sub>01</sub> = 1.59, intentions, r(198) = .08, p = .255, BF<sub>01</sub> = 9.28, or idealization of parenthood, r(198) = .09, p = .219, BF<sub>01</sub> = 8.35. Experiences of subtle or blatant racism was not significantly associated with parenting desires, r(189) = -.001, p = .985, BF<sub>01</sub> = 17.32, intentions, r(189) = -.03, p = .738, BF<sub>01</sub> = 16.38, or idealization of parenthood, r(189) = -.03, p = .03.723, BF<sub>01</sub> = 16.27. Further, perceived ethnic discrimination was also not significantly associated with parenting desires, r(218) = .12, p = .081, BF<sub>01</sub> = 4.09, intentions, r(218) = .081-.01, p = .898, BF<sub>01</sub> = 18.44, or idealization of parenthood, r(218) = .05, p = .442, BF<sub>01</sub> = 13.83 (see Table 2).

Among Group 2 (i.e., LGBTQ+ White individuals), daily heterosexist experiences were not significantly associated with parenting desires, r(400) = .09, p = .071, BF<sub>01</sub> = 4.94, intentions, r(400) = .03, p = .494, BF<sub>01</sub> = 19.89, or idealization of parenthood, r(401) = -.08, p = .102, BF<sub>01</sub> = 6.63. Further, perceived ethnic discrimination was positively and significantly associated with parenting desires, r(395) = .22, p < .001, BF<sub>01</sub> = .001, parenting intentions, r(395) = .18, p < .001, BF<sub>01</sub> = .007, and idealization of parenthood r(396) = .27, p < .001, BF<sub>01</sub> < .001 (see Table 3).

Finally, among Group 3 (i.e., cisgender heterosexual APIA individuals), experiences of subtle and blatant racism was positively and significantly associated with parenting desires, r(240) = .25, p < .001, BF<sub>01</sub> = .007, but not with intentions, r(240) = .16, p = .015, BF<sub>01</sub> = .99, or idealization of parenthood, r(240) = .14, p = .029, BF<sub>01</sub> = 1.81. In addition, perceived ethnic discrimination was not significantly associated with parenting desires, r(240) = .19, p = .003, BF<sub>01</sub> = .23, intentions, r(240) = .05, p = .409, BF<sub>01</sub> = 13.88, or idealization of parenthood, r(240) = -.04, p = .497, BF<sub>01</sub> = 15.49 (see Table 4).

Table 2. Pearson's correlations for all variables of interest among LGBTQ+ APIA participants

*** * 1 1	ъ.	T	IOD	LDIM	MEDA	11	LGBTPC	CADD	PEDQ		
Variable	Desire	Intention	IOP	LPIM	MEIM	II	MS	SABR			
Desirea	-										
Intention <sup>b</sup>	r(218) = .63*	-									
IOPc	r(218) = .30*	r(218) = .49*	-								
$LPIM^d$	r(211) = .11	r(211) = .10	r(211) =15	-							
MEIMe	r(217) = .12	r(217) = .11	r(217) = .09	r(210) = .20	-						
$\mathbf{H}^{\mathbf{f}}$	r(212) = .02	r(212) =04	r(212) = .04	r(211) =21	r(211) =08	-					
LGBTPCMS <sup>g</sup>	r(198) = .16	r(198) = .08	r(198) = .09	r(197) = .07	r(197) = .09	r(198) = .10	-				
$SABR^{h}$	r(189) = -	r(189) =03	r(189) =03	r(182) = .02	r(183) = .21	r(183) = .21	r(180) =				
SADK	.001	r(189) =03	r(189) =03	I(102) = .02	I(103) = .21	7(163) – .21	.34*	-			
PEDQ <sup>i</sup>	r(218) = .12	r(218) =01	v(218) - 05	r(211) - 04	r(217) = .08	r(212) = .20	r(200) =	r(189)			
FEDQ	I(210)12	r(218) =01	r(218) = .05	r(211) =04	7(217)08	I(212) = .20	.30*	= .39*	-		
DHEOi	r(212) - 16	r(212) = .04	r(212) =07	r(211) = .31	r(211) = .01	r(212) = .15	<i>r</i> (198) =	r(183)	r(212)		
DHEQ <sup>j</sup>	r(212) = .16	$r(\angle 1\angle) = .16$	I(212) = .10	I(212) = .04	7(212) —07	*	7(211) – .01	I(212)13	.39	= .46*	= .21

*Note*. <sup>a</sup>Desire for future parenthood. <sup>b</sup>Intentions of future parenthood. <sup>c</sup>Idealization of Parenthood. <sup>d</sup>LGB-Positive Identity Measure. <sup>e</sup>Multigroup Ethnic Identity Measure. <sup>f</sup>Identity Integration. <sup>g</sup>Perceived Ethnic Discrimination Questionnaire. <sup>h</sup>LGBT People of Color Microaggressions Scale. <sup>i</sup>Subtle and Blatant Racism against Asian Americans. <sup>j</sup>Daily Heterosexist Experiences Questionnaire.

<sup>\*</sup>p < .001

Û

Table 3. *Pearson's correlations for all variables of interest among LGBTQ+ White participants*.

Variable	Desire	Intention	IOP	LPIM	MEIM	II	LGBTPCMS	SABR	PEDQ
Desirea	-								
Intention <sup>b</sup>	r(402) = .72*	-							
$IOP^{c}$	r(402) = .44*	r(402) = .41*	-						
$\mathbf{LPIM}^{\mathrm{d}}$	r(400) = .01	r(400) =05	r(401) =13	-					
MEIM <sup>e</sup>	r(401) = .14	r(401) = .20*	r(401) = .26*	r(399) = .18*	-				
$\Pi^{\mathrm{f}}$	-	-	-	-	-	-			
LGBTPCMS <sup>g</sup>	-	-	-	-	-	-	-		
$SABR^h$	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	
PEDQi	r(395) = .22*	r(395) = .18*	r(396) = .27*	r(394) =01	r(394) = .14	-	-	-	-
$DHEQ^{j}$	r(400) = .09	r(400) = .03	r(401) =08	r(399) = .22*	r(399) =01	-	-	-	r(394) = .24*

<sup>\*</sup>p < .001

*Note*. <sup>a</sup>Desire for future parenthood. <sup>b</sup>Intentions of future parenthood. <sup>c</sup>Idealization of Parenthood. <sup>d</sup>LGB-Positive Identity Measure. <sup>e</sup>Multigroup Ethnic Identity Measure. <sup>f</sup>Identity Integration. <sup>g</sup>Perceived Ethnic Discrimination Questionnaire. <sup>h</sup>LGBT People of Color Microaggressions Scale. <sup>i</sup>Subtle and Blatant Racism against Asian Americans. <sup>j</sup>Daily Heterosexist Experiences Questionnaire.

Table 4. Pearson's correlations for all variables of interest among cisgender heterosexual APIA participants.

Variable	Desire	Intention	IOP	LPIM	MEIM	II	LGBTPCMS	SABR	PEDQ
Desirea	-								
Intention <sup>b</sup>	r(241) = .71*	-							
$IOP^{c}$	r(240) = .34*	r(240) = .51*	-						
$LPIM^{d}$	-	-	-	-					
MEIM <sup>e</sup>	r(241) = .18	r(241) = .28*	r(240) = .15	-	-				
$\mathbf{H}^{\mathbf{f}}$	-	-	-	-	-	-			
LGBTPCMSg	-	-	-	-	-	-	-		
$SABR^h$	r(240) = .25*	r(240) = .16	r(240) = .14	-	r(240) = .18	-	-	-	
$PEDQ^{i}$	r(240) = .19	r(240) = .05	r(240) =04	-	r(240) =04	-	-	r(240) = .64*	-
$DHEQ^{j}$	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-

<sup>\*</sup>*p* < .001

*Note*. <sup>a</sup>Desire for future parenthood. <sup>b</sup>Intentions of future parenthood. <sup>c</sup>Idealization of Parenthood. <sup>d</sup>LGB-Positive Identity Measure. <sup>e</sup>Multigroup Ethnic Identity Measure. <sup>f</sup>Identity Integration. <sup>g</sup>Perceived Ethnic Discrimination Questionnaire. <sup>h</sup>LGBT People of Color Microaggressions Scale. <sup>i</sup>Subtle and Blatant Racism against Asian Americans. <sup>j</sup>Daily Heterosexist Experiences Questionnair

#### DISCUSSION

This research, to the best of my knowledge, is the first quantitative investigation of the experiences of LGBTQ+ APIA people's beliefs about future parenthood and identity. Across three childfree samples of LGBTQ+ APIA, LGBTQ+ White, and cisgender heterosexual APIA adults, I found that overall, individuals reported moderate desires toward future parenthood, on average, but relatively lower intentions of future parenthood or idealization of parenthood. Although there were some significant group differences (i.e., the three different samples), generally speaking, there were few significant associations between identity development and future parenthood variables. In contrast to my expectations, there was strong support in favor of presumed null hypotheses (i.e., no differences between groups) across many of my research questions. These findings are particularly important given the noticeable gap in the literature on LGBTQ+ APIA people, and in turn, provide a foundation with which to guide directions for future research (as well as intersections with law, policy, and intervention). Below, I detail and interpret my descriptive findings as well as the findings addressing my core research questions. I also describe how this work informs theory and future research, and its strengths and limitations.

**Descriptive statistics.** To begin, participants had moderate levels of parenting desires but relatively lower levels of parenting intentions and idealization of parenthood. That parenting intentions and idealization of parenthood were descriptively lower than parenting desires aligns with previous literature on LGBTQ+ future parenthood (Riskind & Tornello, 2017; Simon et al., 2018). Further, all three groups (where applicable) reported average, or above average, identity development, indicating that most childfree

adults do indeed think about and invest in the identities they hold (e.g., sexual, racial-ethnic). This has also been previously reported in the literature (Kiang et al., 2016). Finally, participants reported few negative experiences as related to their identities, such as microaggressions or experiences of discrimination – and these findings did not necessarily align with previous research (Ching et al., 2018). One potential explanation for this is that participants' identity saliency (i.e., how often people think about their identity) was relatively low. This may have led to participants not labeling some negative experiences as microaggressions or discrimination if those actions were occurring leading to fewer reports, which has been reported on in the literature previously (Quinn & Earnshaw, 2013)<sup>10</sup>. Although each of these different areas of interest have been investigated and reported on in the literature, to my knowledge, no single study has incorporated simultaneous attention to these constructs, as well as among LGBTQ+ APIA people (Choi & Israel, 2016).

Research question 1. Given my specific interest in the experiences of LGBTQ+ APIA people, the first research question addressed how LGBTQ+ APIA people think about future parenthood and how important it is to them (RQ1a). Regarding perceptions of future parenthood, LGBTQ+ APIA people reported moderate desires toward becoming a parent in the future, but their intentions to do so and the importance of future parenthood (i.e., idealization of parenthood) were lower, not unlike the overall sample. However, when investigating potential group differences as they related to perceptions

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Another potential explanation is that, due to COVID the number of interactions an individual has on any given day is likely far lower than we might typically expect, as a result we also see fewer instances of negativity. Understanding the proportion of microaggressions and discriminations based on number of average interactions a person has could be an important area of future research but is outside the scope of this study.

and importance of future parenthood (RQ1b), there were some significant differences, particularly regarding parenting intentions and importance of future parenthood.

Specifically, cisgender heterosexual APIA people reported significantly greater intentions to become parents in the future and placed greater importance on parenthood than the other two groups, but LGBTQ+ APIA and LGBTQ+ White people were not significantly different from one another. Thus, my initial hypothesis was generally supported such that cisgender heterosexual APIA people reported greater perceptions and importance of future parenthood compared to LGBTQ+ APIA and LGBTQ+ White people (excluding desire to become a parent). Previous research has indicated that LGBTQ+ individuals generally report lower parenting desires and intentions than cisgender heterosexual individuals (Riskind & Patterson, 2010), although this appears to vary with numerous factors (e.g., partner gender assigned at birth; Riskind & Tornello, 2017). To the best of my knowledge, this is the first study to have uncovered this pattern of results among LGBTQ+ APIA, LGBTQ+ White, and cisgender heterosexual APIA individuals.

Finding that all individuals across groups reported moderate parenting desires, on average, and also relatively lower intentions and importance of future parenthood was unsurprising, given similar findings previous literature on future parenthood (Riskind & Tornello, 2017). It was interesting, however, to find differences between cisgender heterosexual APIA and LGBTQ+ individuals, but not between LGBTQ+ APIA and LGBTQ+ White groups. That LGBTQ+ APIA individuals more closely (statistically) resembled the LGBTQ+ White group as compared to the cisgender heterosexual APIA group is a unique finding in that it signals how different aspects of identity may impact perceptions and importance of future parenthood.

There are a number of potential explanations for these findings, one of which may be that the combination of LGBTQ+ and APIA identities function differently based on the sexual and gender identities in question. That is, the intersection of cisgender heterosexual and APIA identities may magnify one another such that cisgender heterosexual APIA people may report even greater perceptions and importance of future parenthood compared to their respective counterparts (i.e., LGBTQ+ and non-APIA people respectively; Ghavami et al., 2016). However, this magnification of beliefs around future parenthood may not occur at the intersection of LGBTQ+ and APIA identities. Previous work, informed by intersectionality theory, might suggest that the ways in which racial-ethnic, sexual, and gender identities "interact" with one another is dependent on the domain (e.g., outness) and situation in question (e.g., navigating disclosure among family compared to friends is different among LGBTQ+ POC), which has been supported by research among gay Filipino and Latino men (Ocampo, 2014). Thus, future work should continue to investigate these and other unique intersections, such as similarities or differences that might be present among lesbian, bisexual, and heterosexual APIA women, given that current work on the experiences of sexual minority individuals and future parenthood has largely focused on White women (Simon et al., 2018).

Another potential explanation for the above finding (i.e., differences between cisgender heterosexual APIA and LGBTQ+ participants, but no differences between the two LGBTQ+ groups) is that the intersection of race and/or sexuality more strongly impacts aspects of parenthood and family life *after* an individual is already a parent (or transitioning to become one). For example, previous work among Black lesbian mothers has found nuances in division of labor and relationship quality as compared to other

lesbian mothers in other racial-ethnic groups (Moore, 2011). For instance, research among predominantly White lesbian and gay adoptive parents has demonstrated generally egalitarian divisions of labor (Farr & Patterson, 2013), indicating that both racial-ethnic identity and sexual identity play roles during parenthood. Another possibility is that different associations based on intersecting identities change over time, such that the same study with older participants might yield different results, as informed by relational developmental systems theory (Lerner et al., 2015). Future work should continue to investigate how each of these identities, and their intersections, may impact (future) parenthood and family life, as well as these potential associations over time.

Research question 2. In addition to descriptively investigating perceptions and importance of future parenthood among the whole sample, I was also interested in understanding how aspects of identity development and achievement may be associated with future parenthood (RQ2a). My initial hypothesis that identity development would be associated with perceptions and importance of future parenthood had mixed support, such that racial-ethnic and LGBTQ+ identity development were associated with perceptions and importance of future parenthood, but in distinct ways. Specifically, greater racial-ethnic identity development was associated with greater perceptions and importance of future parenthood. This was not the case, however, for LGBTQ+ identity development, as no significant associations between LGBTQ+ identity development and perceptions and importance of future parenthood were present. This may in part be due to how engrained family values (as cultural norms) are in different racial-ethnic groups whereas these family values are not inherently part of LGBTQ+ culture (Ocampo, 2016). This further

indicates that identity development plays distinct roles based on the identity being assessed (i.e., racial-ethnic or LGBTQ+) and should be studied further.

Following initial associations of identity and future parenthood, I investigated group differences in these associations among LGBTQ+ APIA, LGBTQ+ White, or cisgender heterosexual APIA individuals. A small number of changes in associations occurred, in that evidence toward an alternative hypothesis generally weakened as compared to a null hypothesis of no differences (i.e., BFs between 0.33 to 3.00; Andraszewicz et al., 2014). Among the LGBTQ+ APIA group, racial-ethnic identity development was not associated with perceptions and importance of future parenthood, which was a deviation from the overall sample. This pattern did not occur among the LGBTQ+ White group (although racial-ethnic identity development was also not significantly associated with parenting intentions in LGBTQ+ White group as well). Consistent with the overall sample, however, LGBTQ+ identity development was not associated with perceptions and importance of future parenthood for LGBTQ+ APIA or LGBTQ+ White individuals. Finally, among the cisgender heterosexual APIA group, associations of racial-ethnic identity development with perceptions and importance of future parenthood were weaker or not significant as compared to the overall model. Specifically, parenting intentions were significantly associated with racial-ethnic identity development, but desires and idealization of parenthood were not. The final aspect of research question 2, whether associations of perceptions and importance of future parenthood differed among LGBTQ+ APIA while controlling for the overlapping variance in LGBTQ+ and racial-ethnic identity development, revealed no significant associations. That is, among LGBTQ+ APIA childfree adults, LGBTQ+ and racial-ethnic identity development were not associated with perceptions and importance of future parenthood.

Descriptions of overall average perceptions and importance of future parenthood and finding that sexual and racial-ethnic identities seem to play unique roles in associations with perceptions and importance of future parenthood are important starting points for future intersectional research (Ching et al., 2018; Choi & Israel, 2016). That among LGBTQ+ White individuals racial-ethnic identity development was significantly associated with parenting desires and idealization of parenthood is particularly interesting. That these associations were not present among the LGBTQ+ APIA and that some of these associations were weaker or no longer significant compared to the previous model among the cisgender heterosexual APIA group is also particularly interesting. These findings may provide evidence that each intersection of sexual and racial-ethnic identities has unique associations with perceptions and importance of future parenthood, as has been found in other domains (e.g., familial relationships; Choi & Israel, 2016).

There are a number of potential explanations for this interesting pattern of results related to group differences in associations between racial-ethnic identity development and future parenthood. It may be that that LGBTQ+ White individuals who are considering future parenthood are more likely to grapple with their social identity as a White person, compared to a cisgender heterosexual individual, given the degree to which beliefs about family life and the process of (future) parenthood are racialized in the U.S. (Carey, 2012; Lee, 2015). One such example of how the family planning process is racialized is adoption. When individuals are completing forms to become adoptive parents, they must explicitly designate the racial identities of children who they would be

comfortable adopting (deBoer, 2009). Given that LGBTQ+ adults are more likely to adopt compared to cisgender heterosexual parents, it may also be more likely that LGBTQ+ White adults have engaged in racial-ethnic identity development as it relates to their beliefs about parenthood (Goldberg & Conron, 2018). That LGBTQ+ adults have been shown to be more proactive in some domains of preparing for parenthood (e.g., transitioning friendship networks during the transition to parenthood; Simon et al., 2019) may indicate that racial-ethnic identity development is also part of this preparation. Thus, an intersectional perspective of this work might suggest that this is how LGBTQ+ people come to interpret and understand their experiences, *through* the lens of race (Ghavami et al., 2016).

There is, however, also the possibility that parenthood is believed to be a heteronormative (i.e., the normalizing of heterosexuality; Sadika et al., 2020) practice, and by becoming a parent, an LGBTQ+ person is investing in and maintaining current practices and institutions surrounding family life (Cao et al., 2016; Polikoff, 2008; Warner, 1991). Further, heteronormative practices and beliefs about parenthood and family life are themselves racialized based on what narrative milestones are believed to be acceptable, respectable, or even required pathways to "normal" life (Lee, 2015; Polikoff, 2008). Given that childlessness, and being "unfit" parents, are deep-seated, inappropriate (and incorrect) stereotypes about LGBTQ+ people (Cao et al., 2016; Gato et al., 2013), the exact opposite action (i.e., becoming a parent) may serve as a point of access to normative institutions and social power (Warner, 1991). What does and does not count as the "normal" or "correct" way of being as they relate to aspects of family life (and what makes a family), community building, and identity development, are pivotal

throughout life given that deviations from "normal" or "correct" are often punished by societal structures (e.g., discriminatory laws) and interpersonal relationships (e.g., harassment; Polikoff, 2008; Warner, 1991). At the same time, these aspects of family life are also imbued with our understandings of race (or Whiteness; Butler, 2006; Polikoff, 2008; Warner, 1991), gender, and sexuality (Butler, 2017), among other constructs (e.g., class status or country of origin as an identity; Hammami, 2016).

At the same time, that Whiteness has worked to shape our understanding and beliefs about family life also suggests that there is an opportunity for racial-ethnic identity development among White people during the transition to parenthood and prior to it. Previous qualitative work among (cisgender heterosexual) White transracial adoptive parents has found that these parents' racial consciousness and awareness of their own identity increased across the transition to parenthood (and during the stage of middle childhood for their children; Killian & Khanna, 2019). One possibility among LGBTQ+ adults, then, is that even at the onset of considerations of parenthood, development around one's racial-ethnic identity may occur (deBoer, 2009).

In the context of the cisgender heterosexual group (i.e., Group 3), I am able to draw on previous literature to understand why cisgender heterosexual APIA individuals' identity development was only associated with parenting intentions but not desires or idealization of parenthood. Research has found that APIA individuals report becoming a parent as one of the most important goals in life at a rate 17% higher than the general public (Pew Research Center, 2013). It may be that while parenting desires are not heavily impacted by racial-ethnic identity development, the degree to which an individual *intends* to become a parent in the future is related to one's identity development.

Distinctions between parenting desires and intentions are not uncommon in the family psychology literature (Riskind & Tornello, 2017), yet establishing the ways in which (APIA) identity development is associated with perceptions of future parenthood would fill a clear gap in the literature (Choi & Israel, 2016). Another possibility is that the *intent* to become a parent in the future is associated with racial-ethnic identity development but at a later point in time following other developmental or narrative milestones (e.g., getting married or having stable finances; deBoer, 2009). For example, previous work has found that lesbian women report wanting a stable job prior to becoming a parent more than do bisexual or heterosexual women (Simon et al., 2018), and thus other such conditions may need to be met before associations between racial-ethnic identity development and parenting intentions appear.

Another explanation for the differences found in perceptions and importance of future parenthood based on race are the ways in which we emphasize parenthood in the U.S. That is, the way in which parenthood is discussed as desirable and a cultural milestone (in Western nations; Berg & Peltola, 2015; Hammack & Toolis, 2014) is grounded in an image of middle-class, suburban family life, which is inevitably also composed of monoracial (cisgender heterosexual) White families (deBoer, 2009) and thus pushes families that do not conform to this milestone to social margins of how we define (normative) family life (Peltola, 2016; Warner, 1991). If APIA people are perceived as foreign, so much so that a Westernized identity, such as being gay, makes them more socially acceptable (Semrow et al., 2020), it seems understandable that APIA people might report less than positive feelings or clear intentions regarding future parenthood.

**Research question 3.** The third research question investigated how identity integration may have been associated with LGBTQ+ and racial-ethnic identity development and perceptions and importance of future parenthood. My initial hypothesis was that identity integration would be associated with perceptions and importance of future parenthood, which was not supported. Given that initial models without identity integration were not significant (i.e., RQ2c), it was unsurprising to find that identity integration was not associated with perceptions and importance of future parenthood. One potential explanation for these non-significant findings is that identity integration is simply not associated with perceptions and importance of future parenthood or instead may impact outcomes only once an individual becomes a parent. Another explanation, informed by intersectionality theory, might suggest that identity integration is distinct from identity intersections (Syed & McLean, 2016). For example, identity integration may more closely resemble aspects of identity management and disclosure surrounding various identities (e.g., LGBTQ+ identity; Ocampo & Soodjinda, 2016), as individuals perceive their identities to be more or less close to one another (Chrobot-Mason et al., 2001). These findings only further confirm the need for continuing intersectional research as well as qualitative research, given that even across shared identities (e.g., racial-ethnic; sexual), such as those in this study, research findings may not always overlap (Bowleg & Bauer, 2016).

**Research question 4.** The fourth and final research question was focused on how negative experiences such as microaggressions and/or discrimination based on sexual and/or racial-ethnic identity might have been associated with perceptions and importance of future parenthood. I found mixed associations here such that racial-ethnic

discrimination was positively associated with perceptions and importance of future parenthood – that is, those who reported experiencing greater levels of discrimination also had higher perceptions and importance of future parenthood. However, daily heterosexist experiences, subtle and blatant racism toward APIA people, and LGBTQ+ POC specific microaggressions were all not significantly associated with perceptions and importance of future parenthood. It may be that sexual identity based microaggressions are specific to domain. That is, microaggressions specific to family life or (future) parenthood would be associated with perceptions and importance of future parenthood, but microaggressions related to other domains (e.g., gender expression) would not be expected to be relevant to expectations for future parenthood. However, to the best of my knowledge, this possibility has not yet been investigated in the context of future parenthood. The finding that subtle and blatant racism toward APIA people was not significant may be due to underreporting, as noted earlier in the discussion, such that having multiple marginalized identities may make it difficult to pinpoint which identity has been targeted (Bowleg et al., 2003). That is, among the LGBTQ+ APIA group, subtle and blatant racism may be underreported which may not occurred in the cisgender heterosexual APIA group. This might explain why subtle and blatant racism toward APIA people was only associated with one aspect of future parenthood (intentions) among cisgender heterosexual APIA people but not LGBTQ+ APIA people.

Specifically, among LGBTQ+ APIA individuals, I found that perceived ethnic discrimination was not significantly associated with perceptions and importance of future parenthood, in addition to all previous non-significant associations. However, the LGBTQ+ White group followed the patterns among the overall sample, such that

perceived ethnic discrimination was significantly associated with perceptions and importance of future parenthood, but daily heterosexist experiences were not. Interestingly, among the cisgender heterosexual APIA group, subtle and blatant racism toward APIA people was significantly and positively associated with parenting desires but not with intentions or idealization of parenthood (importance of future parenthood). However, perceived ethnic discrimination showed no significant associations with perceptions and importance of future parenthood. It may be that specifying distinct instances of racism as they relate to APIA people, rather than assessing broad experiences discrimination, could lead to greater accuracy of reporting or account for specific experiences not always represented in broader measures of discrimination (Balsam et al., 2011). The need for purposefully tailored measures, such as the distinctions between subtle and blatant racism toward APIA people and general perceived ethnic discrimination, has also been reported on in the literature (Logie & Earnshaw, 2015). Thus, this distinction among cisgender heterosexual APIA adults may have occurred as a result of measurement issues rather than theoretical distinction.

Indeed, the unique intersection of identities (e.g., LGBTQ+ APIA) may have led to distinct findings as compared with an alternative approach of a traditional quantitative additive process (e.g., including multiple categorical identity variables into a single model). Although there were instances in which LGBTQ+ APIA individuals statistically resembled LGBTQ+ White individuals, there were several instances in which this did not occur. For example, I found that there were no significant associations between LGBTQ+ identity development and perceptions and importance of future parenthood among LGBTQ+ people, irrespective of group, but there were differences in associations

between racial-ethnic identity development and perceptions and importance of future parenthood among LGBTQ+ White but not LGBTQ+ APIA individuals. Further, cisgender heterosexual APIA and LGBTQ+ APIA people rarely statistically resembled one another. Specifically, the associations around racial-ethnic identity development and parenting intentions among cisgender heterosexual APIA people, as well as with perceived ethnic discrimination and perceptions and importance of future parenthood among cisgender heterosexual APIA people, were significant while this was not the case among LGBTQ+ APIA people. One potential explanation is that LGBTQ+ APIA may have a difficult time determining whether the microaggression or discrimination they were targeted for was related to their sexual or racial-ethnic identity or a combination of both. This difficulty may then lead to an underreporting of experiences, which has been supported by literature informed by intersectionality theory (Bowleg et al., 2003).

Implications for theory. Finally, it is relevant to note this work's contribution to relevant theories used in the psychological sciences such as intersectionality (Cole, 2009) and relational developmental systems theories (Lerner, 2019; Lerner & Chase, 2019). This work also establishes the potential for these two theories to be readily applied to LGBTQ+ APIA populations while including other more well-studied populations (i.e., LGBTQ+ White people; cisgender heterosexual APIA people) as comparisons. This is a needed incremental step in LGBTQ+ family psychology's increasing attention to the role of theory in developmental science (Farr et al., 2017). That this work is also quantitative and informed by intersectionality theory also serves as an example of the nuanced and distinct ways that intersectionality can be integrated in quantitative approaches (Bowleg & Bauer, 2016).

Previous studies have taken additive or "stacking" approaches to intersectional analyses, such that a variable is included in each model to indicate an identity (e.g., dummy coded sexual identity variables; Cole, 2009). However, this additive approach "controls" for the other identities in question during this process, and in turn, wipes away the diversity of experiences that individual groups may have. Thus, by intentionally creating groups before analyses, I was able to circumvent this initial barrier to intersectional research. In place of dichotomous variables to indicate categorical identities, I was instead able to investigate the development of the identities of interest allowing me to research various processes in identity development, rather than group membership as a sole determinant. That I did find differential associations between identity and perceptions of future parenthood based on group membership further confirms the importance of intersectionality theory in the psychological sciences (Bowleg & Bauer, 2016; Sarno et al., 2015).

My work can also be understood under relational developmental systems (RDS) theory (Lerner, 2019) as a snapshot on how LGBTQ+ people view perceptions of future parenthood and identity development at a singular moment in time (i.e., cross-sectional). As a meta-theory that could incorporate intersectionality theory, RDS might suggest an emphasis on the processes among these three different identity intersections of sexual and racial-ethnic identity. That relationship status, as well as age, both common factors in perceptions and importance of future parenthood (Riskind & Tornello, 2017), were not associated with future parenthood here is particularly interesting. Identifying relational processes that are likely to occur and impact specific domains, such as having romantic and sexual partners and beliefs about parenthood is an important consideration for future

research. At the same time, the absence of significant associations is equally as important in identifying the relational processes and relationship that are associated with various outcomes (Lerner & Chase, 2019). RDS also points to another next step in informing this work, which is whether the associations between these relational processes (i.e., associations of identity development and perceptions of future parenthood) change at different developmental stages over time (Lerner, 2019).

## **Strengths, Limitations, and Future Directions**

As with any study, there are a number of strengths and limitations to this work. To begin, the separation of distinct identities into three groups created a foundation with which quantitative intersectional analyses could occur. In addition to this is my overarching contribution to the literature on LGBTQ+ APIA people's experiences as they relate to future parenthood. Another strength is that a number of the measures used in this study were applicable, with little to no editing, to all participants. That I was able to readily compare across all three groups because the measures themselves were the same is a strength, as it reduces the possibility that individual measures separately applied to each group accounted for differences.

At the same time, however, this also represents a limitation in that measures are not explicitly tailored to each of these identity groups and thus may result in the loss of relevant associations that could be present. Additional limitations include the cross-sectional aspect of my research design as well as the lack of analyses that emphasize within-group variation (e.g., analyses by specific ethnic identity in the APIA group) and diversity of the sample more broadly (e.g., race representation beyond APIA and White individuals). Further, that this sample was collected online (through marketing and

behavioral research companies) and that it was done so during the COVID pandemic may impact the generalizability of these findings. For example, it may be that aspects of life related to (future) parenthood has changed dramatically as a result of a loss of income, lack of social support or social contacts, as well as a lack of resources. Recent literature suggests that individuals are more likely to develop a mental health disorder without any prior history (among LGBTQ+ adults; Flentje et al., 2020), this drop in mental health may then impact considerations of one's future and in turn parenthood.

Future research should continue this line of work and emphasize identity-based processes while "controlling" for group membership, similarly to the design that I created. It may be that other identity-based processes such as socialization (McLean et al., 2020; Ocampo, 2016) or identity importance (distinct from development; Huang & Fang, 2019; Kim & Epstein, 2018) are associated with aspects of future parenthood. Longitudinal designs would also provide a major benefit in that it would allow the tracking of identity development rather than cross-sectional estimations of development. Another consideration would be to further investigate within-group variation for these three groups. Given previous literature, it is likely the case that more specific distinctions (and intersections) between sexual and racial-ethnic identity may be associated with future parenthood that are obscured by the collapsing of various identities (e.g., all LGBTQ+ APIA individuals in a singular group). This also is an important consideration among the APIA groups in that the ethnic diversity present in just these two groups is staggering and additional research is needed to investigate potential ethnic identity-based similarities or differences. Thus, the increasingly complex intersection of racial and ethnic identity with sexual and gender identity is a much-needed area of study.

The inclusion of other racial-ethnic groups (e.g., Black Americans) would also provide additional information as to potential similarities and differences across multiple different larger racial-ethnic groups (e.g., Latinx Americans) which in turn could inform law, policy, and interventions (e.g., culturally informed and tailored interventions for each group). Finally, further investigation of the associations found between perceived ethnic discrimination and future parenthood among White LGBTQ+ individuals open many doors toward future research on understanding the role of Whiteness with other identities (e.g., LGBTQ+) and the impact of race on future parenthood. That White individuals report similar reports of racial-ethnic identity development and perceived ethnic discrimination as compared to APIA groups has a number of implications that are outside of the scope of this current study. Given that many of the effects found here, while likely are able to be replicated, are small also indicates that additional research is needed before a more substantial and stark interpretation of these findings occurs. A replication should also be conducted, as some of the (non-significant) findings indicated only anecdotal evidence (from a Bayesian framework), to ensure a strong foundation for future research.

Implications for policy and practice. There are a number of ways in which this work can inform future policy and practice. With the recent completion of the 2020 U.S. Census, which projected APIA people to be one of the fastest growing demographic groups (Budiman & Ruiz, 2021), the ways in which we "count" individuals based on our identities and relationships (e.g., same-sex couples) also determines a number of fiscal policies, such as determining the resources allocated to scientific research with those very groups. For example, my work might suggest that funding programs focused on identity

development in the context of family life rather than family planning may be more effective in supporting LGBTQ+ and APIA groups. This work also further confirms the need to provide additional training for family planning practitioners to attend to how racial-ethnic identity does, and does not, play a role in beliefs about future parenthood. That LGBTQ+ APIA individuals have the highest rates of interracial relationships, and with White partners (Kastanis & Wilson, 2014), may make this particularly relevant.

#### Conclusion

This research contributes to the growing foundation of literature on the experiences of LGBTQ+ APIA individuals (Choi & Israel, 2016), particularly in the context of future parenthood and identity development. With such a new area of study in the family psychological sciences, reporting on the absence, as well as the presence, of associations is much needed. As the numbers of LGBTQ+ and APIA people in the U.S. continue to rise (Budiman & Ruiz, 2021), understanding LGBTQ+ APIA people's experiences will become increasingly relevant as we develop ways to support future families. This work may also be of use to practitioners and clinicians working in family planning settings as well as those who rely on clinical models with which to support their clients to inform culturally appropriate practices where needed (Ching et al., 2018; Choi & Israel, 2016). Finally, this work can also inform law and policy reform among LGBTQ+ and APIA individuals in the U.S. With the recent completion of the U.S. Census for 2020, governmental agencies will use this information to allocate funding toward specific racial-ethnic groups. This work can provide direction in the allocation of these funds by indicating where support may be especially impactful among LGBTQ+ APIA individuals but also their families and surrounding communities.

# **APPENDIX A**

Table 1. Descriptive and demographic information by group membership

	Group 1 LGBTQ+ APIA (n = 220)	Group 2 LGBTQ+ White $(n = 407)$	Group 3 Cisgender heterosexual APIA $(n = 242)$	Total ( $N = 869$ )
Gender % TGNB	18.2%	47.4%	-	26.8%
Gender % Cisgender women	54.5%	27.2%	50.5%	40.3%
Gender % Cisgender men	27.3%	27.2%	49.2%	33.4%
Relationship Status (% Single)	55.5%	59.5%	57.4%	57.9%
Age (years)	23.73 (4.92)	27.96 (6.29)	25.38 (5.27)	26.15 (5.95)
Income (\$K)	\$69.69 (\$58.30)	\$56.97 (\$87.68)	\$87.98 (\$74.10)	\$68.73 (\$78.28)
Desire <sup>a</sup>	2.43 (1.09)	2.52 (1.24)	(2.59(1.05)	2.52 (1.15)
Intention <sup>b</sup>	2.12 (1.49)	2.22 (1.64)	2.71 (1.62)	2.34 (1.61)
$IOP^{c}$	2.14 (.62)	2.22 (.62)	2.47 (.63)	2.27 (.62)
LPIM <sup>d</sup>	5.01 (.97)	5.25 (1.08)	-	5.17 (1.05)
$\mathbf{MEIM}^{e}$	2.79 (.56)	2.43 (.65)	2.89 (.52)	2.64 (.62)
$\mathbf{H}^{\mathrm{f}}$	3.72 (1.26)	-	-	3.72 (1.26)
$\operatorname{PEDQ^g}$	1.88 (.68)	1.71 (.83)	1.85 (.60)	1.79 (.74)
LGBTPCMS <sup>h</sup>	1.84 (.83)	-	<del>-</del>	1.84 (.83)
${f SABR^i}$	2.45 (.89)	-	2.21 (.82)	2.31 (.85)
$\mathrm{DHEQ^{j}}$	1.71 (.57)	1.74 (.61)	<del>-</del>	1.73 (.59)

Note. TGNB = Transgender/Nonbinary <sup>a</sup>Desire for future parenthood. <sup>b</sup>Intentions of future parenthood. <sup>c</sup>Idealization of Parenthood. <sup>d</sup>LGB-Positive Identity Measure. <sup>e</sup>Multigroup Ethnic Identity Measure. <sup>f</sup>Identity Integration. <sup>g</sup>Perceived Ethnic Discrimination Questionnaire. <sup>h</sup>LGBT People of Color Microaggressions Scale. <sup>i</sup>Subtle and Blatant Racism against Asian Americans. <sup>j</sup>Daily Heterosexist Experiences Questionnaire. Data missing throughout based on missing participant responses, only data used in analyses are represented here.

Table 2. Pearson's correlations for all variables of interest among LGBTQ+ APIA participants, p-values.

Variable	Desire	Intention	IOP	LPIM	MEIM	II	LGBTPC MS	SABR	PEDQ
Desirea	-								
Intention <sup>b</sup>	r(218) = .63, p < .001	-							
IOPc	r(218) = .30, p < .001	r(218) = .49, p < .001	-						
LPIM <sup>d</sup>	` ' '	r(211) = .10, p = .095	` /	-					
MEIMe	` ' '	` '	r(217) = .09, p = .198	` '	-				
$\Pi_{\mathbf{t}}$	` ' '	, , ,	r(212) = .04, p = .549	` / /	` ′	-			
LGBTPCMS <sup>g</sup>	r(198) = .16, p = .028		r(198) = .09, p = .219		, ,	, ,	-		
$SABR^h$	r(189) = -0.001, p = 0.985		r(189) =03, p = .723			, ,	r(180) = .34, p < .001	-	
PEDQ <sup>i</sup>			r(218) = .05, p = .442			, ,	r(200) = .30, p < .001	r(189) = .39, p < .001	-
DHEQ <sup>j</sup>	r(212) = .16, p = .022		r(212) =07, p = .300	, ,		, ,	r(198) = .39, p < .001	r(183) = .46, p < .001	r(212) = .21, p = .002

<sup>\*</sup>*p* < .001

*Note*. <sup>a</sup>Desire for future parenthood. <sup>b</sup>Intentions of future parenthood. <sup>c</sup>Idealization of Parenthood. <sup>d</sup>LGB-Positive Identity Measure. <sup>e</sup>Multigroup Ethnic Identity Measure. <sup>f</sup>Identity Integration. <sup>g</sup>Perceived Ethnic Discrimination Questionnaire. <sup>h</sup>LGBT People of Color Microaggressions Scale. <sup>i</sup>Subtle and Blatant Racism against Asian Americans. <sup>j</sup>Daily Heterosexist Experiences Questionnaire.

62

Table 3. Pearson's correlations for all variables of interest among LGBTQ+ White participants, p-values.

Variable	Desire	Intention	IOP	LPIM	MEIM	II		SABR	PEDQ
Desirea	-								
Intention <sup>b</sup>	r(402) = .72,	_							
memon	p < .001	_							
$IOP^{c}$	` '	r(402) = .41,	_						
101	p < .001	p < .001							
$LPIM^{\mathrm{d}}$	r(400) = .01,	` ′	r(401) =13,	_					
LI IIVI	-	.05, p = .296	-						
MEIM <sup>e</sup>	. ,	` '	r(401) = .26,	` ' '	_				
	p = .006	p < .001	p < .001	p < .001					
$\mathbf{H}^{\mathbf{f}}$	-	-	-	-	-	-			
LGBTPCMS <sup>g</sup>	-	-	-	-	-	-	-		
$SABR^h$	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	
$PEDQ^{i}$	. ,	` '	r(396) = .27,	` '	` ′	_	_	_	_
LDQ		-	p < .001	-	-				
$DHEQ^{j}$	, ,	, ,	r(401) =08,	, ,		_	_	_	r(394) = .24,
	p = .071	p = .494	p = .102	p < .001	p = .842				p < .001

<sup>\*</sup>*p* < .001

*Note*. <sup>a</sup>Desire for future parenthood. <sup>b</sup>Intentions of future parenthood. <sup>c</sup>Idealization of Parenthood. <sup>d</sup>LGB-Positive Identity Measure. <sup>e</sup>Multigroup Ethnic Identity Measure. <sup>f</sup>Identity Integration. <sup>g</sup>Perceived Ethnic Discrimination Questionnaire. <sup>h</sup>LGBT People of Color Microaggressions Scale. <sup>i</sup>Subtle and Blatant Racism against Asian Americans. <sup>j</sup>Daily Heterosexist Experiences Questionnaire.

63

Table 4. Pearson's correlations for all variables of interest among cisgender heterosexual APIA participants, p-values.

Variable	Desire	Intention	IOP	LPIM	MEIM	II	LGBTPCMS	SABR	PEDQ
Desirea	-								
Intention <sup>b</sup>	r(241) = .71, p < .001	-							
IOP <sup>c</sup>	r(240) = .34, p < .001	r(240) = .51, p < .001	-						
$LPIM^d$	-	-	-	-					
MEIMe	` '	r(241) = .28, p < .001	` '	-	-				
$\mathbf{H}^{\mathrm{f}}$	-	-	-	-	-	-			
<b>LGBTPCMS</b> <sup>g</sup>	-	-	-	-	-	-	-		
$SABR^h$	, , ,	r(240) = .16, p = .015	, , ,	-	r(240) = .18, p = .007	-	-	-	
PEDQi	` ' '	r(240) = .05, p = .409	, ,	-	r(240) =04, p = .549	-	-	r(240) = .64, p < .001	-
DHEQ <sup>j</sup>	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	

<sup>\*</sup>*p* < .001

*Note*. <sup>a</sup>Desire for future parenthood. <sup>b</sup>Intentions of future parenthood. <sup>c</sup>Idealization of Parenthood. <sup>d</sup>LGB-Positive Identity Measure. <sup>e</sup>Multigroup Ethnic Identity Measure. <sup>f</sup>Identity Integration. <sup>g</sup>Perceived Ethnic Discrimination Questionnaire. <sup>h</sup>LGBT People of Color Microaggressions Scale. <sup>i</sup>Subtle and Blatant Racism against Asian Americans. <sup>j</sup>Daily Heterosexist Experiences Questionnaire.

Table 5. Pearson's correlations for all variables of interest among LGBTQ+ APIA participants, Bayes Factors.

Variable	Desire	Intention	IOP	LPIM	MEIM	II	LGBTPC MS	SABR	PEDQ
Desire <sup>a</sup>	-								
Intention <sup>b</sup>	r(218) = .63, BF < .001	-							
$IOP^{c}$	r(218) = .30, BF = .001	r(218) = .49, BF < .001	-						
$LPIM^{d}$	r(211) = .11, BF = 5.12	r(211) = .10, BF = 7.07	r(211) =15, BF = 1.57	-					
MEIM <sup>e</sup>	r(217) = .12, BF = 4.34	r(217) = .11, BF = 4.90	r(217) = .09, BF = .811	r(210) = .20, BF = .292	-				
$\Pi_{\mathrm{t}}$	r(212) = .02, BF = 17.65	r(212) =04, BF = 16.17	r(212) = .04, BF = 15.33	r(211) =21, BF = .147	r(211) = - .08, BF = 9.323	-			
LGBTPCMSg	r(198) = .16, BF = 1.59	r(198) = .08, BF = 9.28	r(198) = .09, BF = 8.35	r(197) = .07, BF = 11.46	r(197) = .09, BF = 8.67	r(198) = .10, BF = 7.37	-		
$SABR^h$	r(189) = -0.001, BF = 17.32	r(189) =03, BF = 16.18	r(189) =03, BF = 16.27	r(182) = .02, BF = 15.40	r(183) = .21, BF = 9.04	r(183) = .21, BF = .230	r(180) = .34, BF = .001	-	
PEDQ <sup>i</sup>	r(218) = .12, BF = 4.09	r(218) =01, BF = 18.44	r(218) = .05, BF = 13.83	r(211) =04, BF = 15.40	r(217) = .08, BF = 9.04	r(212) = .20, BF = .230	r(200) = .30, BF = .001	r(189) = .39, BF < .001	-
DHEQ <sup>j</sup>	r(212) = .16, BF = 1.32	r(212) = .04, BF = 15.63	r(212) =07, BF = 10.73	r(211) = .31, BF < .001	r(211) = .01, BF = 18.09	r(212) = .15, BF = 1.50	r(198) = .39, BF < .001	r(183) = .46, BF < .001	r(212) = .21, BF = .17

<sup>\*</sup>*p* < .001

*Note*. <sup>a</sup>Desire for future parenthood. <sup>b</sup>Intentions of future parenthood. <sup>c</sup>Idealization of Parenthood. <sup>d</sup>LGB-Positive Identity Measure. <sup>e</sup>Multigroup Ethnic Identity Measure. <sup>f</sup>Identity Integration. <sup>g</sup>Perceived Ethnic Discrimination Questionnaire. <sup>h</sup>LGBT People of Color Microaggressions Scale. <sup>j</sup>Subtle and Blatant Racism against Asian Americans. <sup>j</sup>Daily Heterosexist Experiences Questionnaire.

9

Table 6. Pearson's correlations for all variables of interest among LGBTQ+ White participants, Bayes Factors.

Variable	Desire	Intention	IOP	LPIM	MEIM	II	LGBTPCMS	SABR	PEDQ
Desirea	-								
Intention <sup>b</sup>	r(402) = .72, BF < .001	-							
IOPc	r(402) = .44, BF < .001	r(402) = .41, BF < .001	-						
LPIM <sup>d</sup>	r(400) = .01, BF = 24.40	r(400) = - .05, BF = 14.56	r(401) =13, BF = .88	-					
MEIM <sup>e</sup>	r(401) = .14, BF = .58	r(401) = .20, BF = .01	r(401) = .26, BF < .001	r(399) = .18, BF = .06	-				
$\mathbf{H}^{\mathbf{f}}$	-	-	-	-	-	-			
<b>LGBTPCMS</b> <sup>g</sup>	-	-	-	-	-	-	-		
$SABR^h$	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	
PEDQ <sup>i</sup>	r(395) = .22, BF = .002	r(395) = .18, BF = .05	r(396) = .27, BF < .001	r(394) =01, BF = 24.77	r(394) = .14, BF = .48	-	-	-	-
DHEQ <sup>j</sup>	r(400) = .09, BF = 4.94	r(400) = .03, BF = 19.89	r(401) =08, BF = 6.63	r(399) = .22, BF = .002	r(399) =01, BF = 24.61	-	-	-	r(394) = .24, BF < .001

<sup>\*</sup>*p* < .001

*Note*. <sup>a</sup>Desire for future parenthood. <sup>b</sup>Intentions of future parenthood. <sup>c</sup>Idealization of Parenthood. <sup>d</sup>LGB-Positive Identity Measure. <sup>e</sup>Multigroup Ethnic Identity Measure. <sup>f</sup>Identity Integration. <sup>g</sup>Perceived Ethnic Discrimination Questionnaire. <sup>h</sup>LGBT People of Color Microaggressions Scale. <sup>i</sup>Subtle and Blatant Racism against Asian Americans. <sup>j</sup>Daily Heterosexist Experiences Questionnaire.

Table 7. Pearson's correlations for all variables of interest among cisgender heterosexual APIA participants, Bayes Factors.

Variable	Desire	Intention	IOP	LPIM	MEIM	II	LGBTPCMS	SABR	PEDQ
Desirea	-								
Intention <sup>b</sup>	r(241) = .71, BF < .001	-							
IOP <sup>c</sup>	r(240) = .34, BF < .001	r(240) = .51, BF < .001	-						
$LPIM^d$	-	-	-	-					
MEIMe	r(241) = .18, BF = .39	r(241) = .28, BF = .001	r(240) = .15, BF = 1.52	-	-				
$\mathbf{H}^{\mathbf{f}}$	-	-	-	-	-	-			
<b>LGBTPCMS</b> <sup>g</sup>	-	-	-	-	-	-	-		
$SABR^h$	r(240) = .25, BF = .01	r(240) = .16, BF = .99	, , ,	-	r(240) = .18, BF = .49	-	-	-	
$PEDQ^{i}$	, , ,	r(240) = .05, BF = 13.88	r(240) =04, BF = 15.49	-	r(240) =04, p = .549	-	-	r(240) = .64, BF < .001	-
DHEQ <sup>j</sup>	_	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-

<sup>\*</sup>*p* < .001

*Note*. <sup>a</sup>Desire for future parenthood. <sup>b</sup>Intentions of future parenthood. <sup>c</sup>Idealization of Parenthood. <sup>d</sup>LGB-Positive Identity Measure. <sup>e</sup>Multigroup Ethnic Identity Measure. <sup>f</sup>Identity Integration. <sup>g</sup>Perceived Ethnic Discrimination Questionnaire. <sup>h</sup>LGBT People of Color Microaggressions Scale. <sup>i</sup>Subtle and Blatant Racism against Asian Americans. <sup>j</sup>Daily Heterosexist Experiences Questionnaire.

#### APPENDIX B

## **Method (additional description)**

# **Example Survey can be found at:**

https://osf.io/7urpk/?view\_only=50aeeabee665467ca635f9a525324388

#### **Procedure**

Participants were recruited through three different sources, Qualtrics, Prolific, and Amazon's Mechanical Turk (MTurk) all three of which are commonly used online recruitment websites/services. Qualtrics was also used to administer surveys via Qualtrics survey software. Multiple recruitment sources were needed given the difficulty of recruiting large samples of hard-to-reach populations. To be eligible for the study, participants needed to be between the ages of 18 and 39 years old, childfree, live in the United States, be proficient in English (to be able to complete the survey), and identify with one of the three groups of interest (i.e., LGBTO+ APIA, LGBTO+ White, or cisgender heterosexual APIA people). Participants were compensated a monetary value of \$3-4 USD through the respective recruitment sources (e.g., Qualtrics compensates participants with "points" which can be spent on various gift cards) based on the length of the survey (e.g., cisgender heterosexual participants received fewer measures than LGBTO+ participants). Following consent, participants completed an online survey that asked a variety of questions primarily related to perceptions of future parenthood and identity. The project was approved by the University of Kentucky Institutional Review Board.

# **Participants**

Participants were either APIA LGBTQ+ individuals (i.e., group 1), White LGBTQ+ individuals (i.e., group 2), or APIA cisgender and heterosexual individuals (i.e., group 3), all of whom were childfree, and between the ages of 18 and 39 (N = 869). Participants recruited through Prolific were the largest group (n = 466; 53.7%), followed by Qualtrics (n = 352; 40.5%), and MTurk (n = 51; 5.8%). In the first group (i.e., LGBTQ+ APIA; n = 220), the majority of participants were cisgender women (n = 120; 54.5%), followed by cisgender men (n = 60; 27.3%), and finally, a number of additional transgender and nonbinary (TGNB) identities were represented (e.g., genderfluid, agender; n = 40; 18.2%). Regarding sexual identity, the most represented identity were bisexual individuals (n = 106; 48.2%), followed by smaller numbers of gay (n = 37; 16.8%), lesbian (n = 24; 10.9%), asexual (n = 20; 9.1%), queer (n = 20; 9.1%), and pansexual (n = 12; 5.5%) and questioning (n = 1; 0.4%). In the context of racial-ethnic identity, individuals in group 1 were all LGBTQ+ identified APIA. Any individual who identified as APIA (including multiracial individuals; n = 20; 9.1%) and LGBTQ+ were placed into group 1. As for relationship status, the largest group of individuals reported that they were single (n = 122; 55.5%), followed by being in a committed relationship (n = 122; 55.5%)= 50; 22.7%), dating (n = 28; 12.7%), legally recognized marriage (n = 12; 5.5%), engaged (n = 4; 1.8%), and not legally recognized marriage (n = 2; 0.9%). Finally, group 1 was on average age of 23.73 years old (SD = 4.92) and had a middle-class income (M =\$69,692; SD = \$58,300; Med = \$50,000).

Regarding group 2 (i.e., White LGBTQ+ individuals; n = 407), there was an equal split for cisgender women (n = 107, 27.2%) and men (n = 107, 27.2%), followed by nonbinary people (n = 73; 18.0%), transgender men (n = 46; 11.3%), gender nonconforming individuals (n = 26; 6.4%), genderfluid people (n = 24; 5.9%), transgender women (n = 15; 3.7%) and additional identities (i.e., write-in options) not listed above such as agender or bigender (n = 9; 2.2%). Similar to group 1, bisexual individuals were the largest sexual identity group in group 2 (n = 140; 34.4%), followed by gay (n = 83; 20.4%), queer (n = 71; 17.5%), pansexual (n = 46; 11.3%), lesbian (n = 46; 11.3%)41; 10.7%), and as exual people (n = 25; 6.1%) or another self-described identity (monosexual; .2%). All participants in group 2 were monoracial White and LGBTQ+ identified. Regarding relationship status, a slight majority of group 2 reported that they were single (n = 242; 59.5%), followed by committed relationship (n = 125; 30.7%), legally recognized marriage (n = 42; 10.3%), dating (n = 37; 9.1%), engaged (n = 19;4.7%), not legally recognized marriage (n = 8; 2.0%), and those who reported a polyamorous/sexual relationship (n = 3; 0.7%). Finally, group 2 individuals were on average 27.96 years old (SD = 6.29) and had a middle-class income (M = \$56,970; SD =\$87,676; Med = \$40,000).

Regarding group 3 (i.e., cisgender heterosexual APIA people; n = 242), there was an approximately equal split between cisgender women (n = 123; 50.8%) and cisgender men (n = 119; 49.2%), and all participants were heterosexual. In the context of racial-ethnic identity for group 3, the vast majority of participants were monoracial Asian/Pacific Islander American (n = 239; 98.8%) in addition to 3 APIA/White biracial individuals. Regarding relationship status for group 3, the largest group was single (n = 139; 34.2%), followed by committed relationship (n = 47; 11.6%), legally recognized marriage (n = 29; 7.1%), dating (n = 18; 4.4%), engaged (n = 5; 1.2%), not legally recognized marriage (n = 2; 0.5%), separated (n = 1; 0.2%) and friends with benefits (a write-in option; n = 1; 0.2%). Finally, individuals in group 3 were on average 25.38 years old (SD = 5.27) and had a middle-class income (M = \$87,983; SD = \$74,099; Med = \$70,000; see Table 1 for participant demographics).

## Measures

**Desires and intentions of parenthood.** Participants responded to two items assessing the level of desire and intentionality that an individual has toward becoming a parent in the future. To assess parenting desires, participants received the question, "How often do you think about becoming a parent?" with responses on a scale of 1 (Never) to 5 (Very often) and to assess parenting intentions, participants receive the question "What are you willing to give up to have children?" with responses on a scale of 1 (It doesn't matter whether or not I become a parent) to 6 (I will do everything to become a parent). Higher scores indicate greater desires and intentions toward future parenthood. These two items have been previously used, in the United States, among LGBTQ+ (Simon & Farr, 2020; Simon et al., 2018) and cisgender heterosexual childfree adults (Van Balen & Trimbos-Kemper, 1995). These items were administered to all groups.

**Perceptions of the importance of parenthood.** How important parenthood was to each participant was assessed via the Idealization of Parenthood (IOP) measure (Eibach & Mock, 2011). The Idealization of Parenthood measure is on a scale of 1 (*strongly disagree*) to 5 (*strongly agree*) and is comprised of 8 items (e.g., "*Parents experience a lot more happiness and satisfaction in their lives compared to people who* 

have never had children"), with higher average scores indicating greater idealization of parenthood. This measure showed good reliability in this sample ( $\alpha = .75$ ) and was administered to all groups.

**LGBTQ+ identity.** Participants received an adapted version of the LGB positive identity measure (LPIM; Riggle et al., 2014), which measures well-being related to one's LGBTQ+ identity development and is comprised of five subscales associated with identity achievement which are self-awareness, authenticity, community, intimacy, and social justice. Some example items include, "I have a sense of inner peace about my LGBT identity," and "My LGBT identity has led me to develop new insights into my strengths". The LPIM is comprised of 25 items and is on a 1 (strongly disagree) to 7 (strongly agree) scale, with higher average scores indicating greater levels of positive LGBTQ+ identity. The adapted version only changes the measure instructions and items from "LGBT" to "LGBTQ+" to be more inclusive. The LPIM showed excellent reliability in our sample ( $\alpha = .95$ ). This measure was administered to the White LGBTQ+ group and the APIA LGBTQ+ group.

Ethnic identity. The Multigroup Ethnic Identity Measure-Revised (MEIM-R; Chakawa, Butler, & Shapiro, 2015) was used to assess ethnic identity achievement. The MEIM-R is made up of two subscales, ethnic identity exploration (e.g., "I have spent time trying to find out more about my ethnic group, such as its history, traditions, and customs") and ethnic identity commitment (e.g., "I have a strong sense of belonging to my own ethnic group"), measured on a 1 (strongly disagree) to 5 (strongly agree) scale. Ethnic identity exploration and ethnic identity commitment are facets of identity achievement. The total measure is comprised of 12 items with greater average scores indicating higher levels of ethnic identity exploration and commitment. The MEIM-R has been validated among White/European American and racial-ethnic minority samples (Chakawa et al., 2015) and showed excellent reliability in our sample ( $\alpha = .92$ ). The MEIM-R was administered to all participants.

Identity integration. An adapted version of the Sexuality-Professional Identity Integration measure (SPII; Henderson, Simon, & Henicheck, 2018) was used to measure identity integration, which is the degree to which an individual perceives their sexual and professional identities as distant or in conflict with one another (Benet-Martínez & Haritatos, 2005). The 8-item SPII measure is scaled from 1 ( $strongly\ disagree$ ) to 7 ( $strongly\ agree$ ), with higher average scores (items are reverse scored) indicating greater integration of one's sexual and professional identities. The SPII is comprised of identity distance and identity conflict subscales. Language will be changed to the identities of interest. For example, the SPII distance question, " $My\ ideals\ as\ a\ nonheterosexual\ person\ differ\ from\ my\ ideals\ as\ a\ professional$ ," will be changed to, " $My\ ideals\ as\ an\ LGBTQ+$   $person\ differ\ from\ my\ ideals\ as\ an\ APIA\ person$ ." This measure was administered only to the APIA LGBTQ+ group and showed acceptable reliability in our sample ( $\alpha=.80$ ).

Microaggressions based on LGBTQ+ identity. The Daily Heterosexist Experiences Questionnaire (DHEQ; Balsam, Beadnell, & Molina, 2013) was used to assess the level of distress that heterosexist experiences have on the participant's life. Participants are asked to report on a scale of 0 (*Did not happen to me/not applicable*) to 5 (*It happened, and it bothered me extremely*) in response to the prompt: "How much has this problem distressed or bothered you in the past 12 months?". The DHEQ is made up 50 questions with several subscales further specifying heterosexist experiences such as

negativity from family of origin, hyper vigilance, gender expression, vicarious trauma, isolation, victimization, and harassment and discrimination. Scores of 0 and 1 (It happened, and it bothered me not at all) are coded as a 1 (Balsam et al., 2013) resulting in scale of 1 to 5 with overall higher average scores indicating greater frequency and distress surrounding heterosexist experiences. Example items include having experienced such as being rejected by your mother because you are LGBT and pretending that you have an opposite-sex partner. Given the overarching goals (and limitations) of the study, a number of subscales were not included specifically the parenting, HIV/AIDS, and gender expression, leaving an overall scale made up of 32 items. The DHEQ measure in this study showed excellent reliability ( $\alpha = .92$ ). LGBTQ+ identified participants (i.e., groups 1 and 2) received this measure.

Microaggressions based on APIA identity. The Subtle and Blatant Racism Scale for Asian American College Students (SABR; Yoo, Steger, & Lee, 2010) was used to assess experiences of microaggressions based on one's APIA identity. The 8-item measure is comprised of two subscales: subtle (e.g., "In America, I am viewed with suspicion because I'm Asian") and blatant (e.g., "In America, I am told 'you speak English so well' because I'm Asian") racism, which are on a 1 (Almost Never) to 5 (Almost Always) scale; higher average scores across the two subscales indicate greater levels of perceived racism. The measure was not adapted to a broader population beyond university students, as the indication of college students is only in reference to the initial population in which the measure was validated; items are applicable to Asian Americans of all ages (Yoo et al., 2010). The measure showed excellent reliability in our sample ( $\alpha = .90$ ). Participants in the cisgender, heterosexual APIA sample and the LGBTQ+ APIA sample received this measure.

**Perceived ethnic discrimination.** The Perceived Ethnic Discrimination Questionnaire (PEDQ; Keum, Thai, Truon, Ahn, & Lu, 2018) was used to assess participants' experiences of perceived discrimination based on their racial-ethnic identity. The PEDQ asks participants to report on a scale of 1 (*Never happened*) to 5 (*Happened very often*) based on the frequency of discriminatory experiences they have faced in their lifetime. The PEDQ is comprised of 17 items with four subscales: *exclusion/rejection*, *stigmatization/discrimination at work/school*, *threat/aggression* (and an additional item asking about police brutality which is included in this study). An example item would be asking participants "*How often ... have people hinted that you are dishonest or can't be trusted?*" (stigmatization/discrimination subscale item). Higher overall average scores indicate a greater frequency of lifetime perceived discrimination based on one's racial-ethnic identity. The PEDQ showed excellent reliability in this sample ( $\alpha = .94$ ). All participants received this measure.

Microaggression experiences for LGBTQ+ people of color. The LGBT People of Color (POC) Microaggressions Scale (LGBTPCMS; Balsam et al., 2011) was used to assess the intensity and frequency of experienced microaggressions based on racism present in LGBTQ+ communities (e.g., "Feeling misunderstood by White LGBT people"), heterosexism in racial-ethnic minority communities ("Feeling unwelcome at groups or events in your racial-ethnic community"), and microaggressions in the context of romantic/sexual relationships ("Reading personal ads that say 'White people only"). The LGBT-POC Microaggressions Scale is made up of 18 items and is rated on a 0 (Did not happen to me/not applicable) to 5 (It happened, and it bothered me extremely), with

greater average scores indicating greater negativity as a result of experienced microaggressions. Similarly, to the DHEQ (Balsam et al., 2013) above, the LGBTPCMS is coded such that 0 and 1 (*It happened, and it bothered me not at all*) are combined leading to a 1 to 5 scale. LGBTQ+ participants of color received this measure and the measure showed excellent reliability in our sample ( $\alpha = .93$ ).

#### REFERENCES

- Andraszewicz, S., Scheibehenne, B., Riskamp, J., Grasman, R., Verhagen, J., & Wagenmakers, E.-J. (2014). An introduction to Bayesian hypothesis testing for management research. Journal of Management, 41, 521-543. doi:10.1177/0149206314560412
- Asian American Federation (2014). *The state of Asian American children*. Retrieved from http://www.aafny.org/doc/AAF\_StateofAsianAmericanChildren.pdf
- Baiocco, R., & Laghi, F. (2013). Sexual orientation and the desires and intentions to become parents. *Journal of Family Studies*, *19*, 90-98. doi:10.5172/jfs.2013.19.1.90
- Balsam, K. F., Beadnell, B., & Molina, Y. (2013). The Daily Heterosexist Experiences Questionnaire: Measuring minority stress among lesbian, gay, and bisexual adults. *Measurement and Evaluation in Counseling and Development, 46*, 3-25. doi:10.1177/0748175612449743
- Balsam, K. F., Molina, Y., Beadnell, B., Simoni, J., & Walters, K. (2011). Measuring multiple minority stress: The LGBT People of Color Microaggressions Scale. *Cultural Diversity and Ethnic Minority Psychology*, *17*, 163-174. doi:10.1037/a0023244
- Bauermeister, J. A. (2014). How statewide LGB policies go from "under our skin" to "into our hearts": Fatherhood aspirations and psychological well-being among emerging adult sexual minority men. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, 43, 1295-1305. doi:10.1007/s10964-013-0059-6
- Benet-Martínez, V., & Haritatos, J. (2005). Bicultural identity integration (BII): Components and psychosocial antecedents. *Journal of Personality*, 73, 1015-1047. doi:10.1111/j.1467-6494.2005.00337.x
- Berg, P., & Peltola, M. (2015). Raising decent citizens: On respectability, parenthood, and drawing boundaries. *NORA Nordic Journal of Women's Studies*, 23, 36-51. doi:10.1080/08038740.2014.938116
- Boas, T. C., Christenson, D. P., & Glick, D. M. (2020). Recruiting large online samples in the United States and India: Facebook, Mechanical Turk, and Qualtrics. *Political Science Research and Methods*, 8, 232-250. doi:10.1017/psrm.2018.28
- Bowleg, L. (2008). When Black + lesbian + woman ≠ Black lesbian woman: The methodological challenges of qualitative and quantitative intersectionality research. *Sex Roles*, 59, 312-325. doi:10.1007/s11199-008-9400-z
- Bowleg, L. (2013). "Once you've blended the cake, you can't take the parts back to the main ingredients": Black gay and bisexual men's descriptions and experiences of intersectionality. *Sex Roles*, 68, 754-767. doi:10.1007/s11199-012-0152-4
- Bowleg, L., & Bauer, G. (2016). Invited reflection: Quantifying intersectionality. *Psychology of Women Quarterly, 40,* 337-341. doi:10.1177/0361684316654282
- Bowleg, L., Huang, J., Brooks, K., Black, A., & Burkholder, G. (2003). Triple jeopardy and beyond: Multiple minority stress and resilience among Black lesbian women. Journal of Lesbian Studies, 4, 87-108. doi:10.1300/J155v07n04\_06
- Bradford, N. J., & Syed, M. (2019). Transnormativity and transgender identity development: A master narrative approach. *Sex Roles*, *81*, 306-325. doi:10.1007/s11199-018-0992-7

- Brainer, A., Moore, M. R., & Banerjee, P. (2020). Race and ethnicity in the lives of LGBTQ parents and their children: Perspectives from and beyond North America. In A. E. Goldberg & K. R. Allen (Eds.), *LGBT-parent families* 2<sup>nd</sup> ed (pp. 85-103). New York, NY:Springer. doi:10.1007/978-3-030-35610-1\_5
- Budiman, A., & Ruiz, N. G. (2021). *Asian Americans are the fastest growing racial or ethnic group in the U.S.* Pew Research Center. https://www.pewresearch.org/facttank/2021/04/09/asian-americans-are-the-fastest-growing-racial-or-ethnic-group-in-the-u-s/
- Butler, J. (2006). *Precarious life: The powers of mourning and violence*. Brooklyn, NY:Verso.
- Butler, J. (2017, March). *Breaks in the bond: Reflections on kinship trouble*. Paper presented at the 2017 International Conference on Narrative. Lexington, KY.
- Cao, H., Mills-Koonce, R., Wood, C., & Fine, M. A. (2016). Identity transformation during the transition to parenthood among same-sex couples: An ecological, stress-strategy-adaptation perspective. *Journal of Family Theory & Review*, 8, 30-59. doi:10.1111/jftr.12124
- Carey, J. (2012). The racial imperatives of sex: Birth control and eugenics in Britain, the United States and Australia in the interwar years. *Women's History Review*, 5, 733-752. doi:10.1080/09612025.2012.658180
- Carroll, M. (2018). Managing without moms: Gay fathers, incidental activism, and the politics of parental gender. *Journal of Family Issues*, *39*, 3410-3435. doi:10.1177/0192513X18783229
- Catalpa, J. M., & McGuire, J. K. (2018). Family boundary ambiguity among transgender youth. *Family Relations*, 67, 88-103. doi:10.1111/fare.12304
- Chakawa, A., Butler, R. C., & Shapiro, S. K. (2015). Examining the psychometric validity of the Multigroup Ethnic Identity Measure-Revised (MEIM-R) in a community sample of African American and European American adults. *Cultural Diversity and Ethnic Minority Psychology*, 21, 643-648. doi:10.1037/cdp0000025
- Chan, J. (2017). "Am I masculine enough?": Queer Filipino college men and masculinity. Journal of Student Affairs Research and Practice, 54, 82-94. doi:10.1080/19496591.2016.1206021
- Chan, C. H. Y., Chan, T. H. Y., Peterson, B. D., Lampic, C., & Tam, M. Y. J. (2015). Intentions and attitudes toward parenthood and fertility awareness among Chinese university students in Hong Kong: A comparison with Western samples. *Human Reproduction*, 30, 364-372. doi:10.1093/humrep/deu324
- Chandra, A., Martinez, G. M., Mosher, W. D., Abma, J. C., & Jones, J. (2005). Fertility, family planning, and reproductive health of U.S. women: Data from the 2002 National Survey of Family Growth. *Vital Health Statistics*, 23, 1-160.
- Ching, T. H. W., Lee, S. Y., Chen, J., So, R. P., & Williams, M. T. (2018). A model of intersectional stress and trauma in Asian American sexual and gender minorities. *Psychology of Violence*, *8*, 657-668. doi:10.1037/vio0000204
- Choi, A. Y., & Israel, T. (2016). Centralizing the psychology of sexual minority Asian and Pacific Islander Americans. *Psychology of Sexual Orientation and Gender Diversity*, *3*, 345-356. doi:10.1037/sgd0000184

- Chrobot-Mason, D., Button, S. B., & DiClementi, J. D. (2001). Sexual identity management strategies: An exploration of antecedents and outcomes. *Sex Roles*, 45, 321-336. doi:10.1023/A:1014357514405
- Cole, E. R. (2009). Intersectionality and research in psychology. *American Psychologist*, 64, 170-180. doi:10.1037/a0014564
- Crenshaw, K. (1993). Mapping the margins: Intersectionality, identity politics, and violence against women of color. *Stanford Law Review*, 43, 1241-1300
- Cruz-Malavé, A. (2007). *Hard tails: Queer Latino Testimonio, Keith Haring, and Juanito Xtravaganza*. New York, NY:Springer doi:10.1057/9780230607026
- deBoer, D. (2009). Focus on the family: The psychosocial context of gay men choosing fatherhood. In P. L. Hammack & B. J. Cohler (Eds.), *The story of sexual identity: Narrative perspectives on the gay and lesbian life course* (pp. 327-346). New York, NY: Oxford University. doi: 10.1093/acprof:oso/9780195326789.003.0014
- Dienes, Z., & Mclatchie, N. (2018). Four reasons to prefer Bayesian analyses over significance testing. Psychonomic Bulletin & Review, 25, 207-218. doi:10.3758/s13423-017-1266-z
- Drescher, J. (2015). Out of DSM: Depathologizing homosexuality. *Behavioral Sciences*, 5, 565-575. doi:10.3390/bs5040565
- Dunlap, S. L., Holloway, I. W., Pickering, C. E., Tzen, M., Goldbach, J. T., & Castro, C. A. (2020). Support for transgender military service from active duty United States military personnel. *Sexual Research and Social Policy*, 18, 137-143. doi:10.1007/s13178-020-00437-x
- Eibach, R. P., & Mock, S. E. (2011). Idealizing parenthood to rationalize parental investments. *Psychological Science*, 22, 203-208. doi:10.1177/0956797610397057
- Eguchi, S. & Long, H. R. (2019). Queer relationality as family: Yas Fats! Yas Femmes! Yas Asians! *Journal of Homosexuality*, 66, 1589-1608. doi:10.1080/00918369.2018.1505756
- Farr, R. H. (2017). Does parental sexual orientation matter? A longitudinal follow-up of adoptive families with school-age children. *Developmental Psychology*, *53*, 252-264. doi:10.1037/dev0000228
- Farr, R. H., & Goldberg, A. E. (2018). Sexual orientation, gender identity, and adoption law. *Family Court Review*, *56*, 374-383. doi:10.1111/fcre.12354
- Farr, R. H., & Patterson, C. J. (2013). Coparenting among lesbian, gay, and heterosexual couples: Associations with adopted children's outcomes. *Child Development*, 84, 1226-1240. doi:10.1111/cdev.12046
- Farr, R. H., Tasker, F., & Goldberg, A. E. (2017). Theory in highly cited studies of sexual minority parent families: Variations and implications. *Journal of Homosexuality*, 64, 1143-1179. doi:10.1080/00918369.2016.1242336
- Faul, F., Erdfelder, E., Lang, A-G., & Buchner, A. (2007). G\*Power 3: A flexible statistical power analysis program for the social, behavioral, and biomedical sciences. *Behavior Research Methods*, *3*, 175-191. doi:10.3758/BF03193146
- Fausto-Sterling, A. (2000). Sexing the body: Gender politics and the construction of sexuality. New York, NY:Basic Press
- Flentje, A., Obedin-Maliver, J., Lubensky, M. E., Dastur, Z., Neilands, T., & Lunn, M. R. (2020). Depression and anxiety changes among sexual and gender minority

- people coinciding with onset of COVID-19 pandemic. *Journal of General Internal Medicine*, 35, 2788-2790. doi:10.1007/s11606-020-05970-4
- Floyd, F. J., & Stein, T. S. (2002). Sexual orientation identity formation among gay, lesbian, and bisexual youths: Multiple patterns of milestone experiences. Journal of Research on Adolescence, 12, 167-191. doi:10.1111/1532-7795.00030
- Frost, D. M., Hammack, P. L., Wilson, B. D. M., Russell, S. T., Lightfoot, M., & Meyer, I. H. (2019). The qualitative interview in psychology and the study of social change: Sexual identity development, minority stress, and health in the Generations Study. *Qualitative Psychology*. Advance online publication. doi:10.1037/qup0000148
- Galupo, M. P., Davis, K. S., Grynkiewicz, A. L., & Mitchell, R. C. (2014). Conceptualization of sexual orientation identity among sexual minorities: Patterns across sexual and gender identity. *Journal of Bisexuality*, *14*, 433-456. doi:10.1080/15299716.2014.933466
- Gates, G. J. (2014). *LGBT parenting in the United States*. The Williams Institute. Retrieved from https://escholarship.org/uc/item/9cs6g8xx
- Gato, J., Freitas, D., & Fontaine, A. M. (2013). Attitudes toward same-sex parenting: Exploratory, confirmatory, and invariance analysis of two psychometric scales. *Journal of GLBT Family Studies*, 9, 205-229. doi:10.1080/1550428X.2013.781906
- Gato, J., Santos, S., & Fontaine, A. M. (2017). To have or not to have children? That is the question. Factors influencing parental decisions among lesbians and gay men. Sexuality Research & Social Policy, 14, 310-323. doi:10.1007/s13178-016-0268-3
- Ghavami, N., Katsiaficas, D., Rogers, L. O. (2016). Toward an intersectional approach in developmental science: The role of race, gender, sexual orientation, and immigrant status. In S. S. Horn, M. D. Ruck., & Liben, L. S. (Eds.), *Advances in child development and behavior* (pp. 31-73). New York, NY:Academic Press doi:10.1016/bs.acdb.2015.12.001
- Goldberg, S. K., & Conron, K. J. (2018). *How many same-sex couples in the U.S. are raising children?* The Williams Institute. Retrieved from: https://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/publications/same-sex-parents-us/
- Hammack, P. L. (2018). Gay men's identity development in the twenty-first century: Continuity and change, normalization and resistance. *Human Development*, 61, 101-125. doi:10.1159/000486469
- Hammack, P. L., Frost, D. M., Meyer, I. H., & Pletta, D. R. (2018). Gay men's health and identity: Social change and the life course. *Archives of Sexual Behavior*, 47, 59-74. doi:10.1007/s10508-017-0990-9
- Hammack, P. L., Mayers, L., & Windell, E. P. (2013). Narrative, psychology and the politics of sexual identity in the United States: from 'sickness' to 'species' to 'subject'. Psychology & Sexuality, 4, 219-243. doi:10.1080/19419899.2011.621131
- Hammack, P. L., & Toolis, E. (2014). Narrative and the social construction of adulthood. *New Directions for Child and Adolescent Development*, 2014, 43-56. doi:10.1002/cad.20066

- Hammack, P. L., & Toolis, E. (2015). Putting the social into personal identity: The master narrative as root metaphor for psychological and developmental science. *Human Development*, *58*, 350-36. doi:10.1159/000446054
- Hammami, R. (2016). Precarious politics: The activism of "bodies that count" (aligning with those that don't) in Palestine's colonial frontier. In J. Butler, Gambetti, Z., & Sabsay, L (Eds.), *Vulnerability in Resistance* (pp. 167-190). Duke University Press.
- Han, C. (2008). No fats, femmes, or Asians: The utility of critical race theory in examining the role of gay stock stories in the marginalization of gay Asian men. Contemporary Justice Review, 11, 11-22. Doi:10.1080/10282580701850355
- Henderson, M. M., Simon, K. A., & Henicheck, J. (2018). The relationship between sexuality-professional identity integration and leadership in the workplace. *Psychology of Sexual Orientation and Gender Diversity*, *5*, 338-351. doi:10.10037/sgd0000277
- Hennigan, W. J. (2019, June). *Trump administration to hold migrant children at base that served as WWII Japanese internment camp*. Time.com. https://time.com/5605120/trump-migrant-children-fort-sill/
- Hoeffel, E. M., Rastogi, S., Kim, M. O., & Shahid, H. (2012). *The Asian population:* 2010 (Census 2010 Briefs, No. C2010BR-11). Retrieved from https://www.census.gov/prod/cen2010/briefs/c2010br-11.pdf
- Huang, Y.-T., Chan, R. C. H., & Cui, L. (2020). Filial piety, internalized homonegativity, and depressive symptoms among Taiwanese gay and bisexual men: A mediation analysis. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry*. Advance online publication. doi:10.1037/ort0000439
- Huang, Y.-T., & Fang, L. (2019). "Fewer but not weaker": Understanding the intersectional identities among Chinese immigrant young gay men in Toronto. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry*, 89, 27-59. doi:10.1037/ort0000328
- Jones, J. M. (2021). LGBT identification rises to 5.6% in latest U.S. estimate. Gallup Poll. https://news.gallup.com/poll/329708/lgbt-identification-rises-latest-estimate.aspx
- Juang, L. P., Qin, D. B., & Park, I. J. K. (2013). Deconstructing the myth of the "tiger mother": An introduction to the special issue on tiger parenting, Asian-heritage families, and child/adolescent well-being. Asian American Journal of Psychology, 4, 1-6. doi:10.1037/a0032136
- Kail, B. L., Acosta, K. L., & Wright, E. R. (2015). State-level marriage equality and the health of same-sex couples. *American Journal of Public Health*, 105, 1101-1105. doi:10.2105/AJPH.2015.302589
- Kastanis, A., & Wilson, B. D. M. (2014). *Race/Ethnicity, gender and socioeconomic wellbeing of individuals in same-sex couples*. The Williams Institute. Retrieved from https://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/wp-content/uploads/Demographics-SS-Couples-Feb-2014.pdf
- Keum, B. T., Thai, C. J., Truong, N. N., Ahn, H. L., & Lu, Y. (2018). Factor structure and measurement invariance of the Perceived Ethnic Discrimination Questionnaire-Community Version. *International Journal of Culture and Mental Health*, 4, 498-512. doi:10.1080/17542863.2018.1436578

- Kiang, L., Tseng, V., & Yip, T. (2016). Placing Asian American child development within historical context. *Child Development*, 87, 995-1013. doi:10.1111/cdev.12578
- Killian, C., & Khanna, N. (2019). Beyond color-blind and color-conscious: Approaches to racial socialization among parents of transracially adopted children. *Family Relations*, 68, 260-274. doi:10.1111/fare.12357
- Kim, H., & Epstein, N. B. (2018). Dual-identity development, discomfort in racial/ethnic community, and well-being of Asian American sexual minorities. *Journal of LGBT Issues in Counseling*, 12, 176-192. Doi:10.1080/15538605.2018.1488232
- Kinsey, A. C., Pomeroy, W. R., & Martin, C. E. (2003). Sexual behavior in the human male. *American Journal of Public Health*, 83, 894-898. doi:10.2105/AJPH.93.6.894
- Lamb, J. D., Huddleston, H. G., Pucell, K. J., Modan, A., Farsani, T. T., Dingeldein, M. A., Vittinghoff, E., & Fujimoto, V. Y. (2009). Asian ethnicity is associated with decreased pregnancy rates following intrauterine insemination. *Reproductive BioMedicine Online*, 19, 252-256. Doi:10.1016/S172-6483(10)60081-8
- Lee, E. (2015). *The making of Asian America: A history*. New York, NY:Simon & Schuster.
- Lerner, R. M. (2019). Frontiers in theory-predicated research in youth development: A commentary. *Journal of Youth Development, 14*, 1-23. Doi:10.5195/jyd.2019.739
- Lerner, R. M., & Chase, P. A. (2019). Toward theoretical and methodological innovations in the evidence base for family policy: A commentary. *Journal of Family Theory & Review, 11*, 39-46. Doi:10.1111/jftr.12313
- Lerner, R. M., Johnson, S. K., & Buckingham, M. H. (2015). Relational developmental systems-based theories and the study of children and families: Lerner and Spanier (1978) revisited. *Journal of Family Theory & Review*, 7, 83-104. doi:10.1111/jftr.12067
- LGBT demographic data interactive. (2019, January). LGBT Data & Demographics. Retrieved from https://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/visualization/lgbt-stats/?topic=LGBT&characteristic=asian#about-the-data
- Lilgendahl, J. P., Benet-Martinez, V., Bishop, M., Gilson, K., Festa, L., Levenson, C., & Rosenblum, R. (2018). "So now, I wonder, what am I?": A narrative approach to bicultural identity integration. *Journal of Cross-Cultural Psychology*, 49, 1596-1624. doi:10.1177/0022022118801555
- McClelland, S. I., Rubin, J. D., & Bauermeister, J. A. (2016). "I liked girls and I thought they were pretty": Initial memories of same-sex attraction in young lesbian and bisexual women. *Archives of Sexual Behavior*, 45, 1375-1389. doi:10.1007/s10508-015-0507-3
- McKeown, E., Nelson, S., Anderson, J., Low, N., & Elford, J. (2010). Disclosure, discrimination and desire: Experiences of Black and South Asian gay men in Britain. *Culture, Health & Sexuality, 12*, 83-856. doi:10.1080/13691058.2010.499963
- McLean, K. C., Boggs, S., Haraldsson, K., Lowe, A., Fordham, C., Byers, S., & Syed, M. (2020). Personal identity development in cultural context: The socialization of master narratives about the gendered life course. *International Journal of Behavioral Development*, 44, 116-126. doi:10.1177/0165025419854150

- McLean, K. C., Shucard, H., & Syed, M. (2017). Applying the master narrative framework to gender identity development in emerging adulthood. *Emerging Adulthood*, *5*, 93-105. doi:10.1177/216769816656254
- Meyer, I. H. (2003). Prejudice, social stress, and mental health in lesbian, gay, and bisexual populations: Conceptual Issues and research evidence. *Psychological Bulletin*, 129, 674-697. doi:10.1037/0033-2909.129.5.674
- Meyer, I. H., Marken, S., Russell, S. T., Frost, D. M., & Wilson, B. D. M. (2020). An innovative approach to the design of a national probability sample of sexual minority adults. *LGBT Health*, 7, 101-108. doi:10.1089/lgbt.2019.0145
- Minear, R., & Deb, S. (2017, August). *The Dr. Seuss Museum and his wartime cartoons about Japan and Japanese Americans*. The Asia-Pacific Journal. https://apjjf.org/2017/16/Minear.html
- Moore, M. (2011). *Invisible families: Gay identities, relationships, and motherhood among Black women*. University of California Press.
- Nadal, K. L., Whitman, C. N., Davis, L. S., Erazo, T., & Davidoff, K. C. (2016). Microaggressions toward lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, queer, and genderqueer people: A review of the literature. *The Journal of Sex Research*, *53*, 488-508. doi:10.1080/00224499.2016.1142495
- Newport, F. (2018). *In U.S., estimate of LGBT population rises to 4.5%.* Gallup Poll. Retrieved from https://news.gallup.com/poll/234863/estimate-lgbt-population-rises.aspx
- Ocampo, A. C. (2012). Making masculinity: Negotiations of gender presentation among Latino gay men. *Latino Studies*, *10*, 448-472. doi:10.1057/lst.2012.37
- Ocampo, A. C. (2014). The gay second generation: Sexual identity and family relations of Filipino and Latino gay men. *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies*, 40, 155-173. doi:10.1080/1369183X.2013.849567
- Ocampo, A. C. (2016). *The Latinos of Asia: How Filipino Americans break the rules of race*. Stanford, CA: Stanford University Press.
- Ocampo, A. C., & Soodjinda, D. (2016). Invisible Asian Americans: The intersection of sexuality, race, and education among gay Asian Americans. *Race Ethnicity and Education*, 19, 80-499. doi:10.1080/13613324.2015.1095169
- Operario, D., Han, C.-S., & Choi, K.-H. (2008). Dual identity among gay Asian Pacific Islander men. *Culture, Health, & Sexuality, 10*, 447-461. doi:10.1080/13691050701861454
- Patel, S. (2019). "Brown girls can't be gay": Racism experienced by queer South Asian women in the Toronto LGBTQ community. *Journal of Lesbian Studies*, 23, 410-423. doi:10.1080/10894160.2019.1585174
- Peltola, M. (2016). Respectable families: Discourses on family life, ethnic hierarchies, and social positioning. Ethnicities, 16, 22-39. doi:10.1177/1468796815587008
- Pew Research Center. (2013, April 4). The rise of Asian Americans. https://www.pewsocialtrends.org/2012/06/19/the-rise-of-asian-americans/
- Polikoff, N. (2008). Beyond (straight and gay) marriage: Valuing all families under the law. Boston, MA: Beacon Press
- Poon, M. K-L., & Ho, P. T.-T. (2008). Negotiating social stigma among gay Asian men. *Sexualities*, *11*, 245-268. doi:10.1177/1363460707085472

- Quinn, D. M., & Earnshaw, V. A. (2013). Concealable stigmatized identities and psychological well-being. *Social and Personality Psychology Compass*, 7, 40-51. doi:10.1111/spc3.12005
- Rafferty, J. (2019). Fertility preservation outcomes and considerations in transgender and gender-diverse youth. *Pediatrics*, *144*, e20192000. doi:10.1542/peds.2019-2000
- Raykov, T., & Marcoulides, G. A. (2011). *Introduction to psychometric theory* (1<sup>st</sup> ed.). New York, NY: Taylor & Francis.
- Reczek, C. (2020). Sexual- and gender-minority families: A 2010 to 2020 decade in review. *Journal of Marriage and Family*, 82, 300-325. doi:10.1111/jomf.12607
- Riggle, E. D. B., Mohr, J. J., Rostosky, S. S., Fingerhut, A. W., & Balsam, K. F. (2014). A multifactor lesbian, gay, and bisexual positive identity measure (LGB-PIM). *Psychology of Sexual Orientation*, 1, 398-411. doi:10.1037/sgd0000057
- Riggle, E. D. B., Rostosky, S. S., Black, W. W., & Rosenkrantz, D. E. (2017). Outness, concealment, and authenticity: Associations with lgb individuals' psychological distress and well-being. *Psychology of Sexual Orientation and Gender Diversity*, 4, 54-62. doi:10.1037sgd0000202
- Riskind, R. G., & Patterson, C. J. (2010). Parenting intentions and desires among childless, lesbian, gay, and heterosexual individuals. *Journal of Family Psychology*, 24, 78-81. doi:10.1037/a0017941
- Riskind, R. G., & Tornello, S. L. (2017). Sexual orientation and future parenthood in a 2011-2013 nationally representative United States sample. *Journal of Family Psychology*, *31*, 792-798. doi:10.1037/fam0000316
- Rouder, J. N., & Morey, R. D. (2012). Default Bayes factors for model selection in regression. Multivariate Behavioral Research, 47, 877-903. doi:10.1080/00273171.2012.734737
- Sadika, B., Wiebe, E., Morrison, M. A., & Morrison, T. G. (2020). Intersectional microaggressions and social support for LGBTQ persons of color: A systematic review of the Canadian-based empirical literature. *Journal of GLBT Family Studies*, 2, 111-147. doi:10.1080/1550428X.2020.1724125
- Sarno, E. L., Mohr, J. J., Jackson, S. D., & Fassinger, R. E. (2015). When identities collide: Conflicts in allegiances among LGB people of color. *Cultural Diversity & Ethnic Minority Psychology*, 21, 550-559. doi:10.1037/cpd0000026
- Semrow, M., Zou, L. X., Liu, S., & Cheryan, S. (2020). Gay Asian Americans are seen as more American than Asian Americans who are presumed straight. *Social Psychological and Personality Science*, 11, 336-344. doi:10.1177/1948550619849426
- Shilts, R. (2007). And the band played on: Politics, people, and the AIDS epidemic (20th anniversary edition). New York, NY:St. Martin's Publishing Group
- Simon, K. A., & Farr, R. H. (2020). Development of the Conceptual Future Parent Grief (CFPG) Scale for lgbtq+ people. *Journal of Family Psychology*. Advance online publication. doi:10.1037/fam0000790
- Simon, K. A., Tornello, S. L., & Bos, H. M. W. (2019). Sexual minority women and parenthood: Perceptions of friendship among childfree and new parents. *Journal of Lesbian Studies*, 23, 476-489. doi:10.1080/10894160.2019.1634994

- Simon, K. A., Tornello, S. L., Farr, R. H., & Bos, H. M. W. (2018). Envisioning future parenthood among bisexual, lesbian, and heterosexual women. *Psychology of Sexual Orientation and Gender Diversity*, 5, 253-259. doi:10.1037/sgd0000267
- Smock, P. J., & Schwartz, C. R. (2020). The demography of families: A review of patterns and change. *Journal of Marriage and Family*, 82, 9-34. doi:10.1111/jomf.12612
- Sung, M. R., Szymanski, D. M., & Henrichs-Beck, C. (2015). Challenges, coping, and benefits of being an Asian American lesbian or bisexual woman. *Psychology of Sexual Orientation and Gender Diversity*, 2, 52-64. doi:10.1037/sgd0000085
- Sweeney, K. A. (2013). Race-conscoius adoption choices, multiraciality, and color-blind racial ideology. *Family Relations*, 62, 42-57. doi:10.1111/j.1741-3729.2012.00757.x
- Syed, M., & McLean, K. C. (2016). Understanding identity integration: Theoretical, methodological, and applied issues. *Journal of Adolescence*, 47, 109-118. doi:10.1016/j.adolescence.2015.09.005
- Toomey, R. B., Ryan, C., Diaz, R. M., & Russell, S. T. (2011). High school gay-straight alliances (GSAs) and young adult well-being: An examination of GSA presence, participation, and perceived effectiveness. *Applied Developmental Science*, *15*, 175-185. doi:10.1080/10888691.2011.607378
- Tornello, S. L., Riskind, R. G., & Babić, A. (2019). Transgender and gender non-binary parents' pathways to parenthood. *Psychology of Sexual Orientation and Gender Diversity*, 6, 232-241. doi:10.1037/sgd0000323
- U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (2019). *The AFCARS report: Preliminary FY 2018 estimates as of August 22, 2019*. Retrieved from https://www.acf.hhs.gov/cb/resource/afcars-report-26
- U.S. Census Bureau (2019). America's families and living arrangements: 2019 Annual Social and Economic Supplement. [Households supplemental table series]. Retrieved from https://www.census.gov/data/tables/2019/demo/families/cps-2019.html
- Vaccaro, A. (2010). Toward inclusivity in family narratives: Counter-stories from queer multi-parent families. *Journal of GLBT Family Studies*, 6, 425-446. doi:10.1080/1550428x.2010.511086
- Van Houten, J. T., Tornello, S. L., Hoffenaar, P. J., & Bos, H. M. W. (2020). Understanding parenting intentions among childfree gay men: A comparison with lesbian women and heterosexual men and women. *Frontiers in Psychology, 11*, 1-10. doi:10.3389/fpsyg.2020.00430
- Wagenmakers, E.-J., Morey, R. D., & Lee, M. D. (2016). Bayesian benefits for the pragmatic researcher. Current Directions in Psychological Science, 25, 169-176. doi:10.1177/0963721416643289
- Warner, M. (1991). The trouble with normal: Sex, politics, and the ethics of queer life. New York, NY:The Free Press
- Wetzels, R., & Wagenmakers, E.-J. (2012). A default Bayesian hypothesis test for correlations and partial correlations. *Psychonomic Bulletin & Review*, 19, 1057-1064. doi:10.3758/s13423-012-0295-x
- Wong-Padoongpatt, G., Zane, N., Okazaki, S., & Saw, A. (2017). Decreases in implicit self-esteem explain the racial impact of microaggressions among Asian

- Americans. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, *64*, 574-583. doi:10.1037/cou0000217
- Yoo, H. C., Steger, M. F., & Lee, R. M. (2010). Validation of the Subtle and Blatant Racism Scale for Asian American College Students (SABR-A<sup>2</sup>). *Cultural Diversity and Ethnic Minority Psychology*, *16*, 323-334. doi:10.1037/a0018674
- Zhou, M., & Lee, J. (2017). Hyper-selectivity and the remaking of culture: Understanding the Asian American achievement paradox. *Asian American Journal of Psychology*, 8, 7-15. doi:10.1037/aap0000069
- Zill, N., & Bramlett, M. D. (2014). Health and well-being of children adopted from foster care. *Children and Youth Services Review*, 40, 29-40. doi:10.1016/j.childyouth.2014.02.008

### **VITA**

## Kay A. Simon

## **EDUCATION**

- M.S. Developmental Psychology, University of Kentucky, May, 2018
- B.A. Psychology & Genetics, Ohio Wesleyan University, May, 2015

## **PUBLICATIONS**

- Farr, R. H., **Simon, K. A.,** & Goldberg, A. E. (**2020**). Separation and divorce among LGBTQ families (pp. 337-348). In A. E. Goldberg, & K. R. Allen (Eds.), *LGBTQ-parent families* (2<sup>nd</sup> ed., pp. 337-348). doi:10.1007/978-03-030-35610-1
- **Simon, K. A.,** & Farr, R. H. (**2020**). Development of the conceptual future parent grief scale for LGBTQ+ people. *Journal of Family Psychology*. Advance online publication. doi:10.1037/fam0000790
- Simon, K. A., & Farr, R. H. (2020). Identity-based socialization and adopted children's outcomes in lesbian, gay, and heterosexual parent families. *Applied Developmental Science*. Advance online publication. doi:10.1080/10888691.2020.1748030
- **Simon, K. A.,** Vázquez, C. P., Bruun, S. T., & Farr, R. H. (**2020**). Retrospective narratives: Feelings of difference based on gender and sexuality in emerging adults. *Psychology of Sexual Orientation and Gender Diversity*, 7, 26-39. doi:10.1037/sgd0000349
- Wallace, L. E., Simon, K. A., & Wegener, D. T. (2020). Lay concepts of source likeability, trustworthiness, expertise, and power: A prototype analysis. *Behavior Research Methods*. Advance online publication. doi:10.3758/s13428-020-01478-1

- Simon, K. A., Tornello, S. L., & Bos, H. M. W. (2019). Sexual minority women and parenthood: Perceptions of friendship among childfree and new parents. (In R. H. Farr & E. D. Rothblum, Eds., special section on lesbian family lives). *Journal of Lesbian Studies*, 4, 476-489. doi:10.1080/10984160.2019.163994
- Farr, R. H., Bruun, S. T., & **Simon, K. A.** (2019). Family conflict observations and outcomes among adopted school-age children with lesbian, gay, and heterosexual parents. *Journal of Family Psychology*, *33*, 965-974. doi:10.1037/fam0000576
- Simon, K. A., Tornello, S. L., Farr, R. H., & Bos, H. M. W. (2018). Envisioning future parenthood among bisexual, lesbian, and heterosexual women. (In J. C. Gonsiorek, M. E. Brewster, A. L. Brimhall, A. Pollitt, & L. E. Ross, Eds., special section on Bisexual Issues). *Psychology of Sexual Orientation and Gender Diversity*, 5, 253-259. doi:10.1037/sgd0000267
- Henderson, M. M., Simon, K. A., & Henicheck, J. T. (2018). The relationship between sexual-professional identity integration and power and leadership in the workplace. *Psychology of Sexual Orientation and Gender Diversity*, 5, 338-351. doi:10.1037/sgd0000277
- Farr, R. H., Simon, K. A., & Bruun, S. T. (2017). LGBTQ relationships: Families of origin, same-sex couples, and parenting. In N. R. Silton (Ed.), *Family dynamics and romantic relationships in changing society* (pp. 110-136). Hershey, PA: IGI Global. doi:10.4018/978-1-5225-2404-5.ch006